THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AN IMMEDIATE COMMUNICATOR STYLE AND RELATIONAL OUTCOMES: AN INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGIES

THESIS

Submitted to the Graduate Council
Of Texas State University – San Marcos
in partial fulfillment
of the requirements

for the Degree

Master of ARTS

by

Stephanie Pridgen, B.A., B.A.

San Marcos, Texas May, 2011

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AN IMMEDIATE COMMUNICATOR STYLE AND RELATIONAL OUTCOMES: AN INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGIES

	Committee Members Approved:
	Dr. Philip Salem, Committee Head
	Dr. Marian Houser, Committee Member
Approved:	Dr. Rebekah Fox, Committee Member
J. Michael Willoughby	
Dean of the Graduate College	

COPYRIGHT

by

Stephanie Elizabeth Pridgen

2011

FAIR USE AND AUTHOR'S PERMISSION STATEMENT

Fair Use

This work is protected by the Copyright Laws of the United States (Public Law 94-553, section 107). Consistent with fair use as defined in the Copyright Laws, brief quotations from this material are allowed with proper acknowledgment. Use of this material for financial gain without the author's express written permission is not allowed.

Duplication Permission

As the copyright holder of this work I, Stephanie Pridgen, authorize duplication of this work, in whole or in part, for educational or scholarly purposes only.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to thank Dr. Philip Salem. Your unparalleled support and wisdom have touched me both academically and personally. The effort, time, and passion that you put into my studies have been inspiring, and are truly appreciated. You have challenged me in so many ways. As a result, I am a better scholar, a better person, and I have achieved goals I never thought possible. Your compassion and support through stressful academic and personal times gave me strength and hope to look forward and continue on this journey. You have been an amazing professor, mentor, role-model and advisor. Thank you for being there from the beginning, and I can only hope to work with you on future endeavors.

Second, I would like to thank my committee. You both have made this thesis possible through your unending support and tremendous help. Dr. Marian Houser, you have been a remarkable resource both for this thesis, and for teaching. Your knowledge of and perspective on research is invaluable. You have assisted me in surpassing my own expectations for this thesis, and I am grateful for all of our insightful discussions. Additionally, you have set a high standard for instruction that I can only hope to achieve. Through the last two-and-a-half years, you have provided tips, emotional support, and strategy for teaching; but foremost, you have been the best example in the classroom. You nurtured my growth as an undergraduate and developed me immensely in the following years. Thank you for helping me continually strive to improve and become a better teacher. Dr. Rebekah Fox, thank you for your constant encouragement and

critical eye. I really appreciate how willing you were to offer positive thoughts or talk things out when I needed it. Your astute attention to detail is remarkable and has made me a better writer.

I would also like to thank Dr. Cassandra LeClair-Underberg. You have been the most unbelievable source of support I could have hoped for in this process. There aren't enough cupcakes in the world to thank you for our closed-door emotionally overflowing conversations in your office. Whether I was distraught from stress or personal issues, you were always there to lend an ear and help get me to the right state of mind. Thank you for providing me insight and understanding with a touch of humor to get me through days I thought wouldn't end.

This thesis and graduate school would have been unbearable and impossible if it were not for my incredible colleagues and friends. I am so grateful to have known each and every one of you. I treasure every memory I have and look forward to all the memories we have yet to make. Christina Jupson Kendall, thank you for our wonderful conversations about life, and your willingness to be my editor for this thesis. Our times of laughter, lack of working-out, and your words of encouragement have been exactly what I needed to get through this process. I truly appreciate the time and effort that you extended to ensure the success of my writing; you were an asset to this thesis. My former and current colleagues in 314, you all have made an impact on my life in many ways. Our deep intellectual debates made me a better student and scholar, while our outrageous conversations, competitive atmosphere and limitless high-fives have kept my spirits high. I would like to thank Rabea Hartmann, Kailey Slone, Jill Wallace, Brittany Wattner, and Crystal Wotipka for being some of the most independent, intelligent and over-all amazing women I know. I look up to each of you in different ways, and I am so grateful to have had you all in my life. I appreciate your friendships dearly. I also want to thank all of my colleagues that

participated in group stress-reducing activities throughout these last few semesters. Our moments together helped to wash away negativity and remind me of what was really important: our friendships. Virginia Mott, Justin Cooper and Tim Matthes, through my schooling you have been the best friends I needed. You have been understanding and patient with my lack of time and availability, and you have been so supportive at the same time. You all know the ways to keep me sane, lift me up, and make me stronger; thank you.

Finally, I would like to thank my family. Mom and Dad, you have always been supportive of every decision I make, although you may not agree with all of them. You allow me to choose my own path and stand with me when I reap the benefits or consequences of my actions. Thank you for always being available when I needed it most. Your guidance has allowed me to set the bar high and reach the goals I set. I hope I have made you proud. Nonny: thank you for your words of encouragement, and your constant positivity. You are the most amazing person and role-model in my life, and I can only hope to be half the person you are. Your support has been essential me in becoming the student, person, and woman that I want to be, and I am forever grateful to have you as a grandmother.

This manuscript was submitted on April 17, 2011.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
LIST OF TABLES	x
ABSTRACT	xi
CHAPTER	
I. INTRODUCTION	1
Purpose	1
Significance	8
Summary	9
II. RATIONALE AND DEVELOPMENT OF HYPOTHESES	11
Relational Outcomes	12
Communication Technology	14
The Nature of Communication Technology.	14
Communication Technology and Relational Outcomes	18
Communication Style	22
Relational Outcomes, Communication Technology, and Immediate Communicator Style	26
Summary	28

III. RESEARCH METHODS	30
Subjects	31
Measurement	31
Survey Design.	31
Relational Outcomes Scales	33
Immediate Communicator Style	36
Communication Technology	37
Design and Statistics	39
Summary	40
IV. RESULTS	41
Descriptive and Scale Results	42
Inferential Results	45
Summary	53
V. DISCUSSION	54
Implications	55
Future Research	58
Limitations	60
Summary	63
APPENDIX A	66
APPENDIX B	67
REFERENCES	7.4

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Descriptive Statistics of Scales	43
2.	Use of Technology Distribution	45
3.	Satisfaction Means	47
4.	Commitment Means	47

ABSTRACT

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AN IMMEDIATE COMMUNICATOR STYLE AND RELATIONAL OUTCOMES: AN INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGIES

By

Stephanie Elizabeth Pridgen, B.A., B.A.

Texas State University-San Marcos

May 2011

SUPERVISING PROFESSOR: PHILIP SALEM

The purpose of this thesis is to examine the relationship between an immediate communicator style, the use of technologies, and relational outcomes. To communicate, individuals now make phone calls on their computers, video conference on their handheld devices, and connect to social networks through a vast array of hardware. Communication technology refers to how people communicate, including the hardware and software individuals use to process information and communicate with each other. Many individuals use these technologies to connect and communicate with their romantic partners, but there is no clear understanding of how this technology affects relationships.

The researcher believed the style of communication was more important than the use of various types of technology. When researchers investigated interpersonal communication and instructional communication without considering technology, aspects of an immediate communication style improved affective and relational outcomes. The researcher believed an immediate communication style would have similar results when investigating the use of technologies.

The present study surveyed 314 individuals who were involved in romantic relationships. Participants completed an online questionnaire designed to assess perceptions of the relational outcomes of satisfaction and commitment, perceptions of partners' immediate communicator style, and frequency of use for various communication technologies to maintain their romantic relationships. Results suggest that there is a significant main effect for perceptions of immediacy and the use of personal electronic communication such as text messaging on relational outcomes. However, the effect of amount of use of personal electronic communication on relational outcomes was minimal. Other technologies had no main effect on relational outcomes, and there were no interaction effects between immediacy and any of the technologies.

Chapter I

Introduction

Individuals now use smart phones, video calls, and various communication technologies to create constant connectedness across the United States. Individuals use this technology to maintain a variety of relationships, and they communicate with differing communication styles. Some individuals have chosen to use these technologies to connect and communicate with their romantic partners. Although the primary function of these products may be to connect people, some suggest there may be a negative consequence (Barnes, 1999). Despite this claim, the effects of communication technology on relational outcomes are unclear and research is underdeveloped.

This study examines the relationship between romantic relational outcomes, the use of various communication technologies, and communicator style. In this chapter the researcher overviews the thesis: there are brief definitions and explanations of relational outcomes, and a classification of communication technologies. This chapter includes summaries of three conflicting patterns in the literature about the effects of communication technology. The chapter ends with an explanation of communicator style, and a preliminary examination of the relationship between relational outcomes, communication technology, and communicator style.

Purpose

People have positive and negative feelings and emotions about their relationships.

Communication, thoughts and actions in communicative situations affect the degree of these

emotions. These feelings and emotions are one type of relational outcome. Frequently, social scientists have studied these relational outcomes to better understand the human condition. Satisfaction and commitment are two of the most commonly studied relational outcomes in interpersonal communication research (Rusbult, Martz, & Agnew, 1998). Employing satisfaction and commitment in this thesis provides the opportunity to extend the past research on interpersonal communication and on technology and intimate relationships.

Satisfaction is a feeling based on the extent to which an individual's expectations and needs are met. Researchers have examined patient satisfaction in health communication (Mahon, 1996), job satisfaction in organizational (Wharton, Rotolo, & Bird, 2000) and relational satisfaction in interpersonal (Rusbult, 1983) communication. Relational satisfaction is the extent to which the relationship meets an individual's internalized standard or expectation of what a relationship should be (Rusbult, 1983).

Commitment is the drive for an individual to remain in a relationship (Rusbult, 1983). An individual decides to persist in a relationship due to a degree of contentment, obligation and perception of obstacles to the relationship. Without a drive to remain in the relationship, the individuals will no longer be in a relationship. The way individuals choose to communicate affects both commitment (Stafford, Dainton, & Haas, 2000) and satisfaction (Maguire & Kinney 2010; Lemay, Clark, & Feeney, 2007; Stafford et al., 2000; Buller & Buller, 1987).

One choice people make when communicating in their relationships is the type of communication technology to use. Although the social definition of technology refers to mediated communication, the communication technology literature suggests that any channel of communication is technology. Communication technology refers to how people communicate,

including the hardware and software individuals use to process information and communicate with each other (Rogers, 1986). The definition includes face-to-face communication in addition to the host of newer technologies. Computer-mediated communication (CMC) refers to the exchange of messages using computers. Electronic Communication Technology (ECT) or Electronic Mediated Communication (EMC) includes any electronic platform in which an exchange of messages is possible between one or more people, excluding mass media like radio and television (Baron, 2008). Many contemporary researchers now describe communication that is not face-to-face (FTF) as digital communication technologies (DCT) as opposed to ECT, EMC or CMC since contemporary technologies now employ digital platforms.

Individuals can now make phone calls on their computers, video conference on their handheld devices, and connect to social networks through a vast array of hardware. E-mail is no longer restricted to a computer, and cross-hardware communication, such as texting from PC to phone, is available. Multiple programs and software allow for different types of communication. For example, Yahoo offers E-mail and an instant messenger, while Facebook has an instant messenger, E-mail function, and a public wall for posting. Different researchers use different categories of technology, and most of those categorizations do not acknowledge the differences between these contemporary technologies. This study uses a communication technology typology Barron (2008) suggested and Salem, Achurra, Kline and Pridgen (2010) employed in a recent study. The use of this typology retains traditional hardware and software distinctions, but also incorporates new advancements of technological devices. The typology being used for this study includes the latest technological developments and provides a way to integrate older technology research distinctions.

There appears to be three patterns of research that have developed regarding communication technology and relational outcomes: technology has negative effects on interpersonal outcomes, comparable effects, or conditional effects when compared to face-toface communication. In contemporary thought, one might recognize positive effects (i.e. allowing for interactions that might not have existed before); the research shows none on relational outcomes. One pattern suggests that relational outcomes are diminished through attributes of different communication technology. The use of some technology may partially or completely inhibit the use of touch, response time, cues that express distance, and vocal or visual cues. Individuals might be less committed to the outcomes of messages, including relational ones. Limiting cues could lead to reduced positive relational outcomes (Doering & Poeschl, 2007). Cues Filtered Out (CFO) theory explains that the diminished capacity to transmit communication cues that would otherwise exist in interactions primarily sustained through FTF and the ephemeral nature of most electronic communication technology might lead to deindividuation (Luke, 2006; Kiesler, Siegel, & Maguire, 1984). Deindividuation refers to a reduced capacity to appreciate others as individuals or a limited ability to attach personal identity to one's own actions (Diener, 1980; Zimbardo, 1969). Salem and Gratz argue that the limited richness of some communication technology could lead to dysfunctional communication, diminished communication competence, fragmented relationships, and a loss of self (Salem & Gratz, 1989; Gratz & Salem, 1984). Some empirical research confirms relationships sustained primarily through ECT have had lower relational outcomes when compared to relationships sustained primarily through FTF (Rabby, 2007; Scott, Mottarella & Lavooy, 2006; Parks & Roberts, 1998).

A second pattern in the technology literature clashes with the first. This pattern describes comparable relational outcomes when comparing use of different technologies for communication, possibly because of compensating factors. The Social Identity model of Deindividuation Effects (SIDE) explains that individuals develop stronger relational or social identities to replace diminished personal identities in a mediated environment (Reicher, Spears, & Postmes, 1995; Lea & Spears, 1992). Walther (1992) contends communicators develop individuating impressions of others through accumulated CMC messages. People then use these impressions to develop relationships and express multidimensional relational messages through verbal or textual cues. Communicators are able to adapt their messages to express relationship maintenance behaviors when there is a lack of nonverbal cues. Walther (1996) also assumes that individuals create a mediated impression on which the relationship is built over time. He describes these relationships as hyperpersonal and argues that these relationships would be as satisfying as those maintained through FTF (Walther, 1996). Some empirical findings reveal individuals that communicated primarily through ECT have had little or no relational outcome differences when compared to relationships maintained through FTF (Baym, Zhang, Kunkel, Ledbetter & Lin, 2007; Pauley & Emmers-Sommer, 2007; Ramirez & Zhang, 2007; Walther, Loh, & Granka, 2005).

A third pattern in the technology literature further complicates matters. Some researchers report conflicting data within their own studies. These studies found that greater relational outcomes were achieved through relationships primarily FTF in some instances and primarily ECT in others (Ledbetter, 2009; Walther, 1997; Walther, 1995). These conflicting results and theoretical arguments reveal the potential for other variables such as communicator style. Salem

and Gratz suggested that *how* individuals use technologies is more important in explaining outcomes than either the attributes of a technology or the simple *use of* one or more technologies (Salem & Gratz 1989; Gratz & Salem 1984).

Communicator style refers to *how* individuals communicate. Norton (1983) describes communicator style as "the way one verbally, nonverbally and paraverbally interacts to signal how literal meaning should be taken, interpreted, filtered and/or understood" (p. 19) and "gives form to content" (p. 20). The research about communicator styles in romantic relationships has been about communication maintained primarily through FTF.

Interpersonal communication researchers have studied aspects of three communicator styles most frequently: open, friendly, and attentiveness. An open communicator style is approachable, extroverted and is comfortable with appropriate self-disclosure (Norton, 1983). Openness has been positively correlated to both commitment (Stafford et al., 2000) and satisfaction (Stafford et al., 2000; Maguire & Kinney 2010).

A friendly style is also related to both relational outcomes. Someone with a friendly style confirms, supports, strokes and recognizes the other person in a positive way (Norton, 1983). Individuals being 'friendly' often reflect interest in the interaction by asking for elaboration to show genuine concern. Friendly behaviors have been positively correlated to relational satisfaction and commitment (Stafford et al., 2000).

Relational satisfaction experienced in a romantic relationship has been related to an attentive style. Attentiveness is the effort of the communicator to make sure that the other person knows that they are being listened to carefully (Norton, 1983). Responsive techniques include empathic or active listening behaviors such as paraphrasing and asking questions. These

techniques promoted greater satisfaction among relational partners (Lemay et al., 2007; Buller & Buller, 1987).

Some researchers have combined aspects of openness, friendliness, and attentiveness into other constructs. Immediacy, one of these constructs, describes verbal, nonverbal and paraverbal behaviors that create perceived closeness between two relational partners (Andersen, 1979).

Andersen (1979) describes an immediate style as using behaviors that convey warmth, positive affect, and approach or availability. Some verbally immediate behaviors include self-disclosure and confirmation of others' messages (Andersen 1998). Norton describes self disclosure as part of an open style and confirmation of others' messages as friendly style. Some nonverbally immediate behaviors are smiling, positive head nods, and eye contact (Mehribian, 1972). Each of these behaviors is consistent with an attentive style. Open, friendly, and attentive styles were highly and positively correlated with immediacy behaviors (Anderson, Jensen, & McGee, 1999).

Current measures of openness, friendliness, and attentiveness in the interpersonal communication literature and measures of immediacy in instructional communication literature are too specific to apply to a broad range of technology. In other words, specific immediacy behaviors, such as vocalic, are not necessarily measurable through different ECT. For example, investigating the extent to which relational partners used a friendly vocal tone apply only to conversations that were FTF and telephone, and not E-mail. A general indicator of an immediate style is more appropriate for measuring communicator style across a variety of technologies. The purpose of this thesis is to examine the relationship between an immediate communicator style, the use of technologies, and relational outcomes.

Significance

This thesis research could enhance current communication technology literature in many ways. Individuals may be unable to construct some communication cues with specific technologies, and these reduced cues may hinder the level of relationship formation. If it does hinder relational formation, it is important to understand which use of which technology is related to these relational outcomes. This research adds to the literature about communication and romantic relationships when partners communicate through various technologies.

In previous literature surrounding communication technology and relationships, conflicting results exist. Some researchers argue that using ECT degrades relational perceptions, while others argue that the use of ECT makes no difference. Furthermore, some researchers posit that the use of different technologies has an effect on relational outcomes in some cases but not others, while even more researchers actually had conflicting data in their own studies. This graduate thesis research project suggests that the conflicting findings in the communication technology might be resolved by the introduction of an immediate style variable.

The addition of an immediate communicator style is new in this line of communication technology and relational outcome research. Previous studies have examined immediacy in relation to communication technology, but immediacy was an outcome, a feeling of closeness or intimacy (Pauley & Emmers-Sommer, 2007; Scott, Mottarella & Lavooy, 2006; Walther, Loh & Granka, 2005; Walther, 1995). There have been a number of researchers that have studied immediacy as a dependent variable, but there were no studies found where immediate communication behavior or style was the independent variable. A generalized immediate

communicator style is an independent variable in this thesis. This thesis helps fill a gap in research examining immediacy research.

Additionally, previous communication technology studies examined relational outcomes considering (a) the use of one technology compared to the use of another (Baym, Zhang, Kunkel, Ledbetter & Lin, 2007; Rabby, 2007; Scott, Mottarella and Lavooy, 2006; Walther, Loh and Granka, 2005; Parks & Roberts, 1998), and (b) the effect of using a combination of technologies (Pauley & Emmers-Sommer, 2007; Ramirez & Zhang, 2007). Researchers have studied the effect of and frequency of communication technology use on relational outcomes, and ignored what and how messages were communicated through the technology. This thesis fills a second research gap regarding how messages are communicated in relation to both technology and relational outcomes.

Summary

This chapter includes the necessary groundwork to understand this thesis. There were preliminary definitions and explanations of satisfaction and commitment. The researcher identified and explained communication technologies and three conflicting patterns in the literature about communication technology effects. Additionally, the researcher explained communicator style, discussed specific communication styles, and links them to relational outcomes. The addition of communicator style provides an opportunity to resolve this conflict.

The next chapter includes a more detailed review of literature about relational outcomes and communication technology. The researcher further elaborates on definitions and explanations of commitment, satisfaction, communication technology, and communication style.

Additionally, the researcher includes an examination of previous communication research about

the relationship between the use of various technologies and relational outcomes, and communicator style and immediacy. The researcher addresses the conflicting patterns in the literature surrounding use of technology and effects on relational outcomes and suggests that another variable, an immediate communication style, is at play. This conclusion leads to the development of hypotheses.

The third chapter has a description of the method and procedures. The researcher describes the sampling procedure, along with a description of all measures used to test the hypotheses. The third chapter also includes a detailed description and explanation of statistical methods used to test hypotheses.

The fourth chapter reports on descriptive and inferential statistics of this research. First, there is a display of sample statistics, followed by a report of survey means, standard deviation and survey reliability. Next are results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm the factor structure and construct validity of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales. Finally, the researcher reports on results from a series of MANOVAs that tested seven hypotheses.

This next and final chapter includes a discussion of the results reported in this chapter.

The first section of the chapter describes how this thesis might contribute to the understanding of communication technology and relational outcomes in romantic relationships, and might add to both the interpersonal and communication technology areas of research. The next section describes four different areas for future research. In the final section, the researcher reviews results and explains four possible limitations of the study.

Chapter II

Rationale and Development of Hypotheses

The first chapter included general definitions and explanations of two prominent relational outcomes: satisfaction and commitment. It also included a preliminary analysis of research investigating individuals' use of a variety of communication technologies that impact these outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) in relational development. The chapter identified the purpose of this research as investigating how the use of technology and the communication style of the users might relate to these relational outcomes. The chapter identified inconsistencies in the research and develops arguments for the significance this research. The chapter concluded with a preview of the remaining chapters.

This chapter contains a more detailed explanation of the literature about technology and relational outcomes. The chapter includes preliminary explanations of five specific communication technologies distinguished in the typology for this research, and introduces three conflicting patterns surrounding the investigation of communication technology and relational outcomes. The researcher explains communicator style, links it to relational outcomes through research, and discusses it in terms of communication behaviors that may resolve the conflicting patterns in the technology research. This chapter concludes with the development of seven hypotheses.

The next section of the chapter contains an analysis of literature about relational outcomes. The second section is about communication technology and the researcher will review

theory and data about communication technology and relational outcomes. The third section contains descriptions and application of communicator style and immediacy literature, and the final section contains a synthesis of the previous sections to develop hypotheses.

Relational Outcomes

This study focuses on romantic relationships. A romantic relationship can refer to marriage, but also includes relationships between lovers or significant others. These relationships are similar to friendships in many ways, but romantic relationships go beyond the idea of loving someone. To be 'in love' is more intimate and passionate (Sternberg, 1986). While sexual activity might be assumed in a romantic relationship, it is not necessarily present and is not required (Diamond, 2004). Communication researchers typically assess the quality of romantic relationships through relational outcomes. Two relational outcomes pervade existing studies: satisfaction and commitment.

Satisfaction is a feeling based on the extent to which an individual's expectations and needs are met. In organizational communication, for example, job satisfaction is an evaluation of an individual's work role (Wharton, Rotolo, & Bird, 2000). In addition, in health communication, patient satisfaction is the degree to which the care fulfilled patient expectations (Mahon, 1996). For the purposes of this study, relational satisfaction is the extent to which the relationship meets an individual's internalized standard, or expectation, of what a relationship should be (Rusbult, 1983). Rusbult (1983) describes relational satisfaction in terms of a cost-benefit analysis. A person is generally satisfied with a relationship when perceived rewards are high, and perceived costs are low.

Relational commitment is the individual's drive for relationship persistence (Rusbult, 1983). It is a subjective sense of allegiance to persist with a relationship, a long term orientation, and a sense of attachment to a particular person or persons. Without a drive to remain in the relationship, the individuals may choose to no longer continue in the relationship.

There are four common explanations for commitment. First, greater satisfaction may lead to greater commitment. Individuals become more or less content in continuing that relationship depending on how well the relationship fulfills their needs. When people are more satisfied, they will be more likely to remain in that relationship.

Secondly, greater dedication may lead to greater commitment. Dedication consists of feelings of moral and personal obligation to stay in a relationship (Stanley & Markman, 1992; Johnson, 1991; Stanley 1986). Some researchers use commitment synonymously with dedication. However, dedication may be just *one explanation* for commitment. An individual might feel that it is necessary to stay in the relationship because he or she "owes" it to the other person. This might occur in cases of long-term relationships. One individual feels like the partner is committed and reciprocity is necessary.

Third, commitment might be greater because a person considers few alternatives.

Perceived alternatives include both the quantity and quality of alternatives (Rusbult, 1983). Also, alternatives may be alternative relationships or alternative activities unrelated to romantic relationships.

Finally, a greater sense of personal constraint or feelings of great loss may lead to greater commitment. Constraint refers to feelings of entrapment or barriers to exiting a relationship (Stanley & Markman, 1992; Stanley, 1986). Although the social standard of commitment might

not include fear and resignation, some literature explains commitment this way. Johnson, Caughlin, and Huston (1999) have a typology of constraint and use the term "structural commitment" to label this. Rusbult (1983) describes investment as a concern with the extrinsic and intrinsic resources a person had contributed to a relationship. Commitment is related to the extent a person thought the costs for ending a relationship are too great. Individuals might fear the possibility of physical or verbal assaults if they try to exit the relationship, and others might feel they are unable to take care of themselves because they are geographically or financially isolated.

Satisfaction and commitment are two of the most common relationship variables in general interpersonal communication research and communication technology research.

Satisfaction is the feeling achieved when the positive outcomes of interactions between two people outweigh the negative ones. Feeling satisfaction is closely related to commitment.

Commitment is a feeling of persistence and a sense of allegiance to the other person. Being satisfied is one reason for having commitment, but there are others as well. This study examined these two variables in relationships maintained using various communication technologies.

Communication Technology

The Nature of Communication Technology.

Communication technology refers to how people communicate. More precisely, it refers to the hardware and software individuals use to process information and communicate with each other (Rogers, 1983). Electronic Communication Technology (ECT) or Electronic Mediated Communication (EMC) includes any electronic platform in which two or more people can exchange messages, and excludes mass media like radio and television (Baron, 2008). Other

terms such as Information Communication Technology (ICT) and Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC) identify specific functions or specific hardware. ECT has two important characteristics: bandwidth and synchronicity. These characteristics describe the ability of technology attributes to process nonverbal cues and to influence how individuals perceive messages (Doering & Poeschl, 2007; Burke & Chidambaram, 1999).

Bandwidth refers to the range of cues transmitted by the medium (Burke & Chidambaram, 1999). Higher bandwidth media have the ability to transmit more cues than those with lower bandwidth. E-mail messages and text messaging are primarily text-only messages using language with some limited visual cues. The receiver cannot perceive as many nonverbal cues that would normally be part of face-to-face communication. These cues include body movement, posture, gestures, facial expressions, touch, and vocalics.

Limiting cues could lead to lower relational outcomes, but some individuals compensate. Some employ unique verbal expressions or graphic figures to compensate for what would normally be nonverbal portions of face-to-face messages. Communicators using E-mail or text messaging can use capital letters to emphasize, punctuation to reinforce, and emoticons to show emotion (Doering & Poeschl, 2007). Communicators can also compensate for cues that others cannot directly perceive by using more explicit verbal messages (Munzer & Borg, 2008; Doering et al., 2007). For example, an individual might literally type, "*sigh*" to communicate what they are physically doing. Because of this, some text-only messages may be longer than what is needed for the primary message function in an effort to compensate for the lack or limitation of cues. Beyond cue limitation, communication technologies also vary in response time.

Communication may be asynchronous or asynchronous. Synchronous communication allows each individual in the dyad to communicate with each other at the same time (Dennis, Fuller, & Valacich, 2008). Asynchronous communication, on the other hand, is an exchange of messages that does not require the relational partners to communicate at the same time during the interaction (Dennis, Fuller, & Valacich, 2008). When viewed on a continuum, technologies may have varying degrees of synchronicity.

Asynchronous communication creates response latency or time-lapse between creations of the message to receipt. Time-lapse between messages that are sent and received among relational partners can affect how people perceive messages (Doering et al., 2007). Although some messages might be exchanged concurrently because both parties are available and responsive at that time, it is not a guarantee. There could be hours or days between a message and its response over some technologies.

Previous communication technology research has categorized the different mediated channels in different ways. Some studies have grouped all technologies as CMC (Pauley & Emmers-Sommer, 2007; Rabby, 2007; Ramirez & Zhang, 2007; Scott, Mottarella and Lavooy, 2006; Parks & Roberts, 1998; Walther, 1995), and others have split technologies into synchronous and asynchronous communication (Ledbetter, 2009; Walther Loh, & Granka, 2005). Another study categorized face-to-face communication as a separate technology, telephone and E-mail as another, and grouped all other technologies together for the third category (Baym, Zhang, Kunkel, Ledbetter & Lin, 2007). This thesis adopted a variation of the categorization employed by Baron (2008).

The first three types of technology are the oldest technologies in the categorization.

Unmediated communication between individuals at the same location at the same time is face-to-face (FTF). A telephone conversation (TEL), on the other hand, is mediated and allows individuals in different locations to speak to each other at the same time. This category would include both land and cell phone lines, Skype, and VOIP. A third category is E-mail (EML).

EML is an electronic technology that digitally transmits primarily textual messages of any length. EML is primarily asynchronous communication that can be transmitted while the individuals in the dyad are in two different locations. EML can have an intended audience (CC and BCC) where the communicator chooses specific individuals to include in the transaction, but this option is not primarily used in interactions between romantic partners.

Fourth, private electronic communication (PEC) is technological communication that includes mediated messages that are primarily synchronous, but can be asynchronous depending on availability and responsiveness of the relational partner, and the bandwidth of the technology. Transmission of these primarily textual messages is limited to a specific amount of bytes (usually resulting in approximately 160 character message maximum) and only includes communication between the two romantic partners. This category included private chat, text messages, and instant messages such as AIM, Yahoo Messenger and Facebook private chat.

Public Electronic Communication (BEC) involves primarily textual and asynchronous messages that are not only directed at one person but also viewed by an audience. Social network sites allow mediated communication between individuals to be publically transmitted or displayed before a network and to share a network with all the members (Boyd & Ellison, 2007). Members of the audience can also comment on or enter the interaction. Depending on privacy

settings, users can broadcast their conversation to anyone or only their contacts on that specific Web site. However, there is no way of knowing or choosing exactly who will see or comment on the message. An exchange of comments on blogs and public chartrooms are also forms of BEC.

Communication Technology and Relational Outcomes.

There seem to be three patterns in the communication technology literature about relational outcomes. One pattern suggests mediated communication diminishes relational outcomes. Cues Filtered Out (CFO) theory highlights two aspects of much CMC research associated with the first pattern. First, most of this communication consists of text-only messages with a diminished capacity to transmit communication cues that would otherwise exist in a FTF interaction. Secondly, users tend to regard the messages as ephemeral or having no physical existence. The combination of these two factors leads to deindividuation. Deindividuation refers to a reduced capacity to appreciate others as individuals or a limited ability to attach personal identity to one's own actions (Diener, 1980; Zimbardo, 1969). The original ideas about deindividuation explained how otherwise rational and sensitive individuals could participate in violent behavior as part of a group or crowd. When people deindividuate, they are more likely to flame. Flaming is communication similar verbal aggression and consists of the use of textual features such as capitalization and dramatic expression to attack others, and flaming leads to relational deterioration (Kiesler, Siegel, & Maguire, 1984). Salem and Gratz argue that the limited richness of some communication technology could lead to dysfunctional communication, diminished communication competence, fragmented relationships, and a loss of self (Salem & Gratz, 1989; Gratz & Salem, 1984). Contemporary research continues to support this argument in a variety of relationships and contexts.

There has been research regarding communication technology and relational outcomes confirming that people using ECT to maintain relationships score lower on various relational outcomes when compared to relationships maintained primarily through FTF. Scott, Mottarella and Lavooy (2006) found there was higher perceived intimacy in FTF relationships, than virtual relationships. Similarly, Rabby (2007) examined the difference of commitment in relationships maintained through FTF versus virtual relationships, but also examined relationships that experienced both types of technologies. Those individuals interacting only through virtual relationships reported significantly lower levels of commitment when compared to virtual relationships that then moved to FTF.

A second pattern in the literature clashes with the first. The Social Identity model of Deindividuation Effects (SIDE) argues that individuals develop stronger relational or social identities to replace diminished personal identities in a mediated environment (Reicher, Spears, & Postmes, 1995; Lea & Spears, 1992). In other words, relational identities could be stronger because of less personal identity. Walther (1992) suggested communicators develop unique individuating impressions of others through accumulated CMC messages. People then use these impressions to develop relationships and express multidimensional relational messages through verbal cues. Communicators are able to adapt their messages to express relationship maintenance behaviors better when there is a lack of nonverbal cues. This model also assumes that individuals create a mediated impression on which the relationship is built over time. Walther (1996) describes these relationships as hyperpersonal and argues that these relationships would be as satisfying as those maintained through FTF.

Some researchers have confirmed little to no difference between ECT and FTF interactions. Virtual environment relationships had similar breadth or depth of the relationship when compared to relationships maintained through FTF (Parks & Roberts, 1998). Walther, Loh and Granka (2005) also found no difference in the relational outcome between FTF and CMC communication interactions. People using CMC expressed closeness and reacted to those expressions in a manner similar to people communicating FTF. A different study classified mediated relationships into TEL and internet, and compared them to FTF interactions (Baym, et al., 2007). There was no significant difference in relational closeness or satisfaction. Another study examined relationships in terms of relationships maintained through FTF, exclusively CMC interactions, and a mix of the two (Pauley & Emmers-Sommer, 2007). The researchers found no difference in relational confidence or intimacy between romantic relationships that are exclusively online and those that have a mix of virtual and FTF interactions. One study used the same structure of technological categorization as Rabby (2007) and Pauley and Emmers-Sommer (2007). They found that mediated-only relationships score higher on perceived relational outcomes than any combination of media and FTF interactions. Partners remaining online yielded greater intimacy and social attraction than the other conditions in which FTF contact occurred (Ramirez & Zhang, 2007). However, this finding was not significant.

A third pattern in the technology literature further complicates matters. Some researchers have reported conflicting data within their own studies. Walther (1995) used an experimental design where coders rated different CMC and FTF interactions. Results showed that CMC groups achieved more positive levels on several dimensions of interpersonal communication than did FTF groups, but on other dimensions there were no differences between conditions.

Dominance and formality were greater in CMC dyads than FTF dyads, and immediacy/affection and relaxation/composure scored higher for FTF than CMC dyads. Receptivity/trust and relaxation/composure increased over time with a use of CMC that moved into a FTF relationship. Walther (1997) had a similar result in a study he conducted two years later. He again found that some conditions of CMC experience greater or lesser relational outcomes than effects obtained through FTF interaction. In this study, he also found that use of CMC by geographically dispersed partners renders effects systematically superior to those obtained in other mediated conditions. Ledbetter (2009) found that the asynchronous public communication, social networking communication, and synchronous offline communication related to higher friendship interdependence, but private asynchronous communication did not.

Researchers have used a multiple methods to examine the relationship between technology and relational outcomes. There were several methods to classify technologies, and some researchers chose quantitative surveys while others employed experiments. The conflict in findings from previous patterns in the research cannot be ignored. One line of research found that relationships maintained through FTF scored higher on perceived relational outcomes, a second line of research suggests that there is no variance in the relational outcomes when comparing relationships with mediated and FTF interactions. A third and final line of research implied that some relational outcomes were higher in CMC while others were higher in FTF interactions. Previous research examining relational outcomes and communication technology was contradictory. Some may suggest methodological error to be at fault for the conflicting results in this line of research. However, multiple methods were used (experiment, survey) resulting in

similar findings, confirming reliability. Studies using similar methodologies however, resulted in conflicting data. Another variable could have been in play.

Communication Style

None of the studies examined in this thesis accounted for other communication variables. The research designs explored how the use of one technology or another might have the ability to solely influence relational outcomes. While the use of technology with various attributes might have the ability to alter message cues, the data did not demonstrate a clear relationship between the use of a particular technology and relational outcomes. There were conflicting patterns in previous technology and communication research. A variable that has the possibility to explain the variance over communication technologies is style.

Salem and Gratz suggest that *how* individuals construct messages via technology is more important in explaining outcomes than either the attributes of a technology or that individuals simply *use* one or more technologies (Salem & Gratz 1989; Gratz & Salem 1984).

Communicator style refers to *how* individuals communicate. Norton (1983) described communicator style as "the way one verbally, nonverbally and paraverbally interacts to signal how literal meaning should be taken, interpreted, filtered and/or understood . . . and is a relatively enduring pattern of human interaction associated with the individual" (p 19). Style "gives form to content" (Norton, 1983, p.20).

Norton examined 90 different terms used to describe communication style and synthesized them into 10 categories of communicator style (Norton, 1983). He constructed and validated several scales to develop a communicator style survey. Descriptions of communication style have been popular in many lines of communication research, but some of Norton's styles

are not as popular as others. Also, researchers do not always use his scales, and some researchers do not use his terms (Buller & Buller, 1987; Andersen, 1979). Only one article examined the relationship of overall communication style with communication technology (Parker, Chignell, & Ruppenthal, 2002). However, this article focused on the creation of a personal preference inventory of communication style related to technologies, rather than an examination into the effects of those variables. The thesis researcher found no studies examining overall communication style, technology use, and relational outcomes.

Of the Norton styles that have been studied in the general interpersonal communication literature, three have been positively related to satisfaction and commitment: open, friendly and attentive. The first style is open. Norton (1983) describes an open communicator as conversational, convivial, and somewhat frank and outspoken. Others perceive this communicator as straight-forward and approachable. Self disclosure is a form of the style. Openness has been positively correlated with both commitment (Stafford, Dainton & Haas, 2000) and satisfaction (Maguire & Kinney, 2010; Stafford et al., 2000). Sprecher and Hendrick (2004) found that self-disclosure was positively related to both satisfaction and commitment.

A friendly communicator style confirms, supports, strokes and recognizes the other person in a positive way (Norton, 1983). Individuals using positive behaviors often reflect interest in the interaction by showing genuine concern, being positive and being supportive. Showing concern and being positive have been positively correlated to relational satisfaction (Shapiro & Gottman, 2004; Stafford et al., 2000) and commitment (Stafford et al., 2000). Additionally, showing emotional support has been positively correlated to relational satisfaction (Cramer, 2004a; Cramer, 2004b) and to commitment (Meyers & Bryant, 2008).

Attentiveness is an effort of the communicator to make sure that the other person knows they are being listened to carefully (Norton, 1983). These behaviors include paraphrasing, asking questions, and appropriate nonverbal behaviors such as eye contact and back-channeling cues (Naiman & Breed, 1974). Other words for attentiveness are responsiveness, empathic behaviors, and active listening (Salem, 2009). Responsiveness has been positively related to immediacy and feelings of closeness (Meyers & Avtgis, 1997; Thomas, McCroskey & Richmond, 1994). Perceived responsiveness has been shown to promote relational satisfaction within marital relationships (Lemay, Clark, & Feeney, 2007). Expressions of empathy have been positively related to intimacy (Mitchell, Castellani, Harrington, Joseph, Doss, & Snyder, 2008).

Some researchers have used categories that represent combinations of these Norton basic styles. Buller & Buller (1987) described an affiliation style encompassing many trait elements of *both* the attentive and friendly styles - warm friendly, honest compassion and overall other orientation. Results showed that an affiliation style was related to greater interpersonal satisfaction as well.

Similarly, an immediate style combines openness, friendliness, and attentiveness. Immediacy refers to verbal, nonverbal and paraverbal behaviors that create perceived closeness between relational partners (Andersen, 1979). An immediate style involves behaviors that convey warmth, positive affect, and approach or availability (Anderson, 1979). Some verbally immediate behaviors include self-disclosure and confirmation of others' messages (Andersen, 1998). Self-disclosure is an example of an open style, and confirmation of other' messages is what Norton describes as "confirming the other in a positive way" for the friendly style. Some nonverbally immediate behaviors are smiling, positive head nods, and eye contact (Mehribian,

1972). Norton specifically mentions eye contact when describing the attentive style. Smiling and positive head nods are synonymous with the responsive and active listening behaviors described for the attentive style as well. Open, friendly, and attentive styles have also are highly and positively correlated with immediacy (Anderson, Jensen, & McGee, 1999).

Researchers have examined specific immediacy behaviors as the outcome variable and primarily in the instructional context (O'Sullivan, Hunt & Lippert, 2004; Frymier, 1993; Christophel, 1990; Gorham, 1988). Measures of these specific behaviors would be would be difficult to examine in romantic relational outcomes. The way this could be done is to adapt the measure to specific relationships. For example, Burgoon and Hale, (1984) developed a general immediacy sub-scale as part of the Relational Communication scale as an outcome measure.

The communicator styles of open, friendly, and attentive are conceptually related to immediacy. Open, friendly, and attentive styles have been positively related to both satisfaction and commitment, and to immediacy behaviors. Therefore, an immediate communication style should positively correlate with satisfaction and commitment.

Current measures of openness, friendliness, and attentiveness styles measure based on specific behaviors and are too narrow to apply to a broad range of technology. Measures of verbal and nonverbal immediacy behaviors are also too specific. Some of the technologies may not be able to transmit specific vocal or visual cues, which biases the measure for technologies that are able to do so. For example, investigating the extent to which relational partners use a friendly vocal tone applies only to conversations that are FTF and telephone, and not E-mail. More general indicators of an immediate style (i.e. 'my partner conveys warmth', instead of 'a warm vocal tone') seem more appropriate for measuring communicator style across a variety of

technologies. The purpose of this thesis research is to examine the relationship between an immediate communicator style, the use of technologies, and relational outcomes.

Relational Outcomes, Communication Technology, and Immediate Communicator Style

Research examining relational outcomes and technological use has had conflicting results. While some found that relationships maintained through FTF interactions have greater positive relational outcomes, others found that there is no difference between relationships maintained through FTF and relationships maintained through electronically mediated communication. Furthermore, additional studies had conditional results. None of these studies accounted for any other variable that might interact or directly affect relational outcomes.

The review of other communication literature uncovered the relationship between immediate communicator style and relational outcomes. Communicator styles of open, friendly, and attentive all have been found separately or in combination to be positively correlated with satisfaction and commitment in romantic relationships. All of these styles are ways to approach, and approach strategies constitute an immediate style.

Individuals could use technology in an immediate way. Conflicting results in previous studies may have been due to the lack focus on *how* individuals construct messages rather than through *what* technology. Although different technologies can limit communication cues, individuals still have the ability to adapt their messages to compensate for the lack of cues. Individuals with an immediate style would be more likely to compensate for the limitations of different technologies. Conversely, individuals may be less immediate over any technology, resulting in lower relational outcomes. In some of these specific instances, others may have over-

compensated style cues to improve communication with a particular technology. This would account for instances where the use of a given ECT produced greater relational outcomes than FTF.

Previous communication technology studies about relational outcomes have neglected individuals' abilities to adapt their styles. Accounting for communicator style should resolve the differences between FTF and other technology. There should be significantly greater relational outcomes for those who use a more immediate communicator style than for those who use a less immediate communicator style, regardless of the technology. This conclusion leads to the following hypotheses.

- H1 There will be significantly greater positive relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) for partners who use a more immediate communicator style than for partners who use a less immediate communicator style.
- H2 There will be no significant difference of relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low FTF users.
- H3 There will be no significant difference of relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low TEL users.
- H4 There will be no significant difference of relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low EML users.

- H5 There will be no significant difference of relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low PEC users.
- H6 There will be no significant difference of relational communication outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low BEC users.
- H7 There will be no interaction effects between the level of immediate communication style and the levels of use of any technology.

Summary

This chapter contained a more detailed review of literature about relational outcomes regarding communication technology. The researcher gave specific definitions and explanations of commitment, satisfaction, communication technology, and immediate communication style. This chapter included a broad examination of findings from previous communication research in regard to the relationship between the use of ECT and relational outcomes. This examination also included research about the relationship between communicator style, immediacy and outcomes in other communication research. The researcher addressed the conflicting patterns in the literature surrounding communication technology effects on relational outcomes and suggested that an immediate communication style may be more important than technology use. This proposition led to seven hypotheses.

The next chapter has a description of the method and procedures in this research. In includes descriptions of sampling procedure, along with a description of all measures used to test the hypotheses. The third chapter also includes a detailed description and explanation of statistical methods used to test hypotheses.

The fourth chapter reports on descriptive and inferential statistics of this research. First, there is a display of sample statistics, followed by a report of scale means, standard deviation and survey reliability. Next are results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm the factor structure of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales for validity. Finally, the researcher reports on results from a series of MANOVAs that tested and seven hypotheses.

This next and final chapter includes a discussion of the results reported in this chapter.

The first section of the chapter describes how this thesis might contribute to the understanding of communication technology and relational outcomes in romantic relationships, and might add to both the interpersonal and communication technology areas of research. The next section describes four different areas for future research. In the final section, the researcher reviews results and explains four possible limitations of the study.

Chapter III

Research Methods

The first chapter included general definitions and explanations of satisfaction and commitment. The chapter also had preliminary explanations communication technologies, and introduced conflicting research patterns about communication technology effects. The researcher explained communicator style, linked it to relational outcomes, and discussed it in terms of communication behaviors in an attempt to resolve the conflicts in the technology research.

The second chapter contained a more detailed review of literature about relational outcomes and communication technology. The researcher gave specific definitions and explanations of commitment, satisfaction, communication technology, and immediate communication style. Additionally the second chapter provided a broad examination of findings from previous communication research in regard to the relationship between the use of electronic communication technology (ECT) and relational outcomes. This examination also included research about the relationship between communicator style and immediacy. The researcher addressed the conflicting results in the literature surrounding communication technology effects on relational outcomes and suggested that an immediate communication style may be more important than technology use. This proposition led to seven hypotheses.

The first section of this chapter has a description of the method and procedures in this research: sampling procedure, along with a description of all measures used to test the

hypotheses. This chapter also includes a detailed description and explanation of statistical methods used to test hypotheses.

Subjects

Most past communication technology and relational outcomes research used convenience samples of volunteer undergraduate students selected from courses at various universities across the United States. The students' participation led to extra credit or course credit. Samples in previous communication technology literature ranged from approximately 50 (Walther Loh, & Granka, 2005) to 1300 (Rabby, 2007), but the most common sample was from 150-200 participants.

This study had a similar convenience sample. The sample consisted of undergraduate students enrolled in a general requirement, introductory communication course required for all students at a large Southwestern university. Instructors offered students extra credit as an incentive for participation.

Researchers often used a convenience sample in studies as a preliminary step to larger research (Wrench, Thomas-Maddox, Richmond & McCroskey, 2008). Although the sampling method in this research limited generalizability to a college-age student population, it allowed for an examination of all types of students, instead of one specific academic major. Ultimately, the sampling procedures in this thesis were comparable to the extant research.

Measurement

Survey Design.

Previous researchers have used questionnaires to measure some of the variables in this study.

The researcher created a three-part questionnaire. Part 1 of the survey was about relational

communication outcomes. Part 2 assessed the perceived communicator style of the relational partner, and part 3 measured the frequency and distribution of the use of different forms of communication technology. The Appendix contains the entire survey.

Subjects completed the survey online through *Survey Monkey* for simplicity and ease of completion. This method also allowed for uncomplicated transference of the data to an analysis program. Participating professors and instructors introduced the survey opportunity to students and sent them a link to the actual survey through E-mail.

An introduction and consent form was on the first page of the survey. First, the subjects were asked to read and agree to the informed consent required by the Texas State Institutional Review Board. The informed consent form used in this study adheres to the prescriptions set forth by Wrench, Thomas-Maddox, Richmond and McCroskey (2008). This consent form detailed the general purpose of the study and divulged any risks that could be associated with participation. The form then emphasized anonymity and confidentiality of subjects, and stressed that answers would be separate from personal information. In addition, the consent form stressed that participation is completely voluntary. Subjects were able to quit at any time and did not have to answer any questions they felt uncomfortable answering. Finally, the consent form included a section that specified that no categorization group of individuals benefited more from this research, than themselves. If they agreed, subjects clicked "yes".

Once the participants consented to participate, they completed all three measures in one sitting: relational outcomes, immediate style, and technology. No individual was able to stop and continue at a later time; if they chose to quit the survey in the middle, the measurement was over.

The survey used for this study contained 32 items. The first twenty items dealt with relational outcomes in a romantic relationship. These items were about satisfaction commitment, quality of alternatives, and investment size from the Investment Model Survey. Note that only the satisfaction and commitment scales related to this thesis. The next seven items measured communicator style. Participants were asked to think about their current romantic relationship. For these first 27 items, subjects were asked to indicate how they agreed or disagreed with each statement. These items of the questionnaire used a seven point Likert-type response ranging from "strongly disagree" to "strongly agree".

The last five items measured the frequency of communication technology use. After completing the relational outcomes and communicator style measure, participants estimated how often they communicate with their romantic partner through each type of technology (i.e. faceto-face, telephone, E-mail, private and public electronic communication). There were five possible responses ranging from "several times" a day to "less than yearly/never." The following is a more comprehensive and detailed description of each measure.

Relational Outcomes Scales.

Rusbult Martz and Agnew (1998) created an Investment Model questionnaire that includes both satisfaction and commitment. The researcher reviewed the items in the scales to reduce the overall size of survey. It was important to use a smaller survey to preserve participant stamina (Wrench et al., 2008). The researcher assessed factor analyses of the scale to determine appropriate factor loadings of .5 or greater (Wrench et al., 2008). This ensures that the items are acceptable measurement of the specific variable. Those items with small loadings in association to other items in a scale were omitted. The five highest in factor loadings were kept for each

scale. Since the Investment Model survey contains four scales, this portion of the survey consisted of 20 items.

Past researchers confirmed that items were strongly associated, and measure the intended specific construct. After a factor analysis, the creators of the model posited that individual items correlated more with their global construct than any other global construct. The results of the validity analysis also showed little dependence among the four global elements and correlations among the Investment Model sub-constructs were consistent with the Model's hypothesis (Rusbult, 1998).

In the previous studies, some communication technology researchers measured satisfaction using Rusbult et al.'s (1998) Investment Model scales. Two studies used adaptations of The Relationship Assessment scale created by Hendrick (1988) and another lone investigation used the Kansas Marital Satisfaction Scale, but these two scales were not part of other communication technology studies. More frequently, researchers adapted items from previous scales or created a 3-5 item scale assessing how satisfied or dissatisfied the respondents were with various areas of their relationship (i.e. physical intimacy, conflict resolution, relationship equality etc.) (Maguire & Kinney, 2010; Lemay, Clark, & Feeney, 2007; Cramer, 2004a; Cramer, 2004b; Stafford, Dainton, & Haas, 2000). These items used a 7-point Likert-type scale ranging from very satisfied to very dissatisfied. One study included only one semantic differential item asking the respondent to rate how satisfied or dissatisfied they were with the relationship on a continuum (Byam, Zhang, Kunkel, Ledbetter & Lin, 2007). Other measures were more frequent, but Cronbach Alpha's for reliability have been higher for the satisfaction measure in the Investment Model.

The Investment Model survey's satisfaction measure was used for this study. Assessing reliability for individual questions began with item-total correlations. These correlations ranged from r = .82 to r = .95 (Rusbult et al., 1998). Overall, reliability for this scale was tested multiple times and produced alpha coefficients of .92 to .95 (Rusbult et al., 1998).

In this research, the scale consisted of five items, and participants indicated the degree they agreed or disagreed with each statement. Subjects had one choice of seven responses: 1 - "strongly disagree", 2 - "disagree", 3 - "somewhat disagree", 4 - "neutral", 5 - "somewhat agree" 6 - "agree" and 7 - "strongly agree". Two examples of questions measuring satisfaction were "My relationship is close to ideal" and "Our relationship makes me happy". These questions aimed to measure how well the relationship is meeting the needs/wants/desires of the individual.

When investigating commitment and communication technology, researchers have used Rusbult's et al. (1998) global commitment items from the Investment Model survey most frequently. However, one other measure has been used. Two studies incorporated the Lund (1985) commitment scale that contained 5 Likert-type items closely resembling those on Rusbult's sub-set. Rusbult's Investment model commitment measure has demonstrated high reliability.

This research used the Rusbult commitment scale. In the questionnaire, the scale consisted of five items, and participants indicated the degree they agreed or disagreed with that statement. Subjects had a choice of seven responses where each number represents and answer: 1 -"strongly disagree", 2 - "disagree", 3 – "somewhat disagree", 4 – "neutral", 5 - "somewhat agree" 6 – "agree" and 7 – "strongly agree". The measure asked questions like "I want my

relationship to last a long time" or "I am oriented toward the long-term future of our relationship" to identify an individual's drive to persist in the relationship.

The researcher adopted the Investment Model scale because it aligns with previous technology research in measuring both satisfaction and commitment. Researchers have consistently used these scales in relational outcome research. The researcher employed Cronbach's alpha to assess reliability and conducted a factor analysis of the revised outcomes items to confirm the factor structure. These procedures were consistent with the past use of these scales.

Immediate Communicator Style.

Norton's (1983) communicator style survey has consistently distinguished between multiple and different communicator styles. The style measures consisted of perceptions of specific verbal and nonverbal behavior exhibited by an individual. Limitations of the technology made it difficult to apply these separate scales directly. For example, investigating the extent to which relational partners used an immediate vocal tone or leaned forward to signal attentiveness would apply to conversations through face-to-face and some forms of telephone, but not E-mail, private or public electronic communication. This thesis needed a more generalized scale.

The immediacy/affection set of questions from Burgoon and Hale's (1984) Relational Communication Scale measured perceived immediate behaviors in previous studies. Questions from this measure aligned well with the behaviors described for Norton's (1983) open, friendly, and attentive styles. The researcher adapted items from immediacy/affection scale on Burgoon and Hale's (1987) Relational Communication Scale for this thesis survey to indicate immediate communicator style. To measure the immediate style, the survey included questions like "My

partner found our communication stimulating" or "My partner showed enthusiasm while communication with me." Rather than describing specific immediate behaviors, the questions focused on impressions that immediacy cues should arouse.

The immediate communicator style measure included nine Likert-type questions on a seven-point scale. Each question contained a statement about perceptions of the relational partner's communication. Participants then answered how much they agree or disagree with statements, where 1 is "completely disagree", 2 is "disagree", etc. up to 7 representing "completely agree".

Burgoon and Hale (1987) claimed that the scale had the ability to discriminate between immediate and non-immediate behaviors. They also reported high reliability for this scale. Coefficient alpha for this scale was .91 (Burgoon & Hale, 1987). The researcher conducted a Cronbach's alpha analysis to ensure reliability and a factor analysis of the items to confirm the univariate nature of the scale.

Communication Technology.

Previous studies have grouped communication technology in a number of different ways. Some grouped all technologies together and compared those interactions to face-to-face communication, while others went further to isolate E-mail and telephone conversations and then grouped the rest of the technological resources. Some researchers even grouped communication by synchronous and asynchronous forms where some technologies fell into both categories.

For this research, technologies were distinguished in several ways. Communication that is face-to-face was distinguished the only type of unmediated technology, and groups of one-to-one and one-to-many communication channels were identified as well. The one-to-many

distinction was one way to define public communication and to distinguish it from private or one-to-one communication (Dance & Larson, 1972). Additionally, there was a distinction between message length and synchronicity. Baron (2008) suggested the categories of communication technology in this thesis study and Salem, Achurra, Kline and Pridgen (2010) had used the categories in an earlier study.

There were five categories of technology. First, face-to-face (FTF) communication referred to unmediated communication between individuals at the same location at the same time. In a telephone conversation (TEL), relational partners used a telephone and communicated at the same time, but the individuals were in two different places. This category includes both land and cell phone lines being used, as well as VOIP and Skype. A third category was E-mail (EML). EML was defined as an electronic technology that digitally transmits mediated textual messages. EML has no limit on message length and is primarily asynchronous. Private electronic communication (PEC) referred to any technologically mediated communication only viewed by the two relational partners. The messages are primarily synchronous and restricted to short character lengths. This category included SMS/MMS text messages and instant messages (i.e. AIM, Blackberry Messenger etc.). The final category of media was Public Electronic Communication (BEC) and is primarily asynchronous. BEC is mediated and primarily textual communication between individuals to be publically transmitted or displayed.

This third portion of the survey began with instructions defining communication as an exchange of messages between two relational partners. Subjects completed forms indicating how often they communicate with their romantic partner by FTF, TEL, EML, PEC, and BEC.

Subjects were asked to estimate their frequency of technology use to communicate with their

relational partner by using the following choices: (D) Several times a day, (W) Several times a week, (M) Several times a month, (Y) Several times a year, and (0) Less than yearly or never.

Each subject had 10 scores. Four scores were for relational outcomes: commitment, satisfaction, quality of alternatives and investment size. One score was composed for communicator style. Finally, five scores measured use of technology – one for each of the communication technologies being measured.

Design and Statistics

For the purposes of this study, data were analyzed to see if an immediate communicator style, the amount of technology use, or the interaction of the two, affected relational outcomes (i.e. 4 elements of the Investment Model). The researcher intended to classify subjects as high/low in terms of technology use and immediate communicator style. The researcher intended to block scores above the mean or median as high, while those falling below the mean or median as low. However, the distribution of responses for the immediacy scale suggested three categories. The next chapter includes an explanation of the final categories. A factorial design of 2 (high and low use of a technology) x 3 (high, medium and low immediate style) was used to test hypotheses. The factorial design allowed for testing main effects and interaction effects.

This research design combines the relational variables (satisfaction and commitment) to act as the dependent variable. An analysis of variance would have been appropriate to understand changes in one relational variable. However, because there were multiple independent variables, and a combination of outcomes as the dependent variable, a MANOVA was more appropriate and efficient. The researcher used a typology of five different technologies. To test the differences between frequency of use of each of these technologies, there were 5 MANOVAs.

The MANOVAs showed if the style or technology affected any combination of the outcomes, or if style and use of technology acted together to affect any combination of the outcomes.

Summary

This chapter has a description of the method and procedures in this thesis. The chapter includes an explanation of sampling procedures, and all measures of the variables. The previous section also includes descriptions and explanations of statistical methods used to test hypotheses.

The fourth chapter reports on descriptive and inferential statistics of this research. First, there is a display of sample statistics, followed by a report of survey means, standard deviation and survey reliability. Next are results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm the factor structure of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales for validity. Finally, the researcher reports on results from a series of MANOVAs that tested and seven hypotheses.

This next and final chapter includes a discussion of the results reported in this chapter.

The first section of the chapter describes how this thesis might contribute to the understanding of communication technology and relational outcomes in romantic relationships, and might add to both the interpersonal and communication technology areas of research. The next section describes four different areas for future research. In the final section, the researcher reviews results and explains four possible limitations of the study.

Chapter IV

Results

The first chapter included general definitions and explanations of two relational outcomes: satisfaction and commitment. The first chapter also included a preliminary review of literature, and introduced conflicting research surrounding communication technology and relational outcomes. The researcher explained communicator style, linked it to relational outcomes through research, and discussed it in terms of communication behaviors that may address conflicts in the technology research.

The second chapter contained a more detailed review of literature about relational outcomes regarding communication technology. The researcher provided definitions and explanations of all variables in this thesis: commitment, satisfaction, communication technology, and immediate communication style. Additionally the second chapter included a broad examination of findings from previous communication research regarding the relationship between the use of electronic communication technology (ECT) and relational outcomes. This examination also included research about the relationship between communicator style and immediacy. The researcher addressed the conflicting results in the literature surrounding communication technology effects on relational outcomes and suggested that an immediate communication style may be more important than technology use. This proposition led to seven hypotheses.

The third chapter included a description of the method. The researcher clarified the sampling procedure and measures for commitment, satisfaction, technology use and an immediate style. The previous section also included descriptions and explanations of statistical methods to test hypotheses.

This chapter reports on descriptive and inferential statistics of this research. First, there is a display of sample statistics, then a report of scale means, standard deviations, and reliabilities. This is followed by results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm factor structure of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales. Finally, the researcher reports on results from a series of MANOVAs to test hypotheses.

Descriptive and Scale Results

A total of 502 individuals responded to the call for participants to complete this survey research. Before completing the survey, a total of 188 individuals were disqualified because they were under 18 years of age, not in a romantic relationship, or did not agree to the terms of the survey. Out of the total number of participants that responded, 352 qualified for and submitted the survey, but only 314 answered every question.

Sixty-three percent of the participants were female, and 37% were males. Slightly over 90 % of the subjects were 18-24 years-old, while 6% were 25-34, 2% were 35-44, and 1.7 % were 45-54. The sample represented a number of ethnicities. Sixty-three percent of the population classified themselves as Caucasian while, and Hispanic accounted for 24% of the sample. Six percent of the sample identified as African-American/ Black, 2.6% classified themselves as Asian, and Native Americans accounted for 1%, while the final 3% classified themselves as Other.

Table 4.1 presents the sample means and standard deviation for each of the satisfaction, commitment and immediacy scales. The satisfaction scale consisted of 5 items. Responses from items 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 were averaged to attain an overall satisfaction score. The commitment scale included five items. Subject responses from items 16, 17, 18r (reverse coded), 19 and 20 were averaged for an overall commitment score. Subject responses for items 21, 22, 23r, 24r, 25r, 26 and 27 were averaged for an overall perceived immediate style score. Means for satisfaction, commitment, and immediate communicator styles fall above the middle score of the scales. These means demonstrate that the sample collected for this research was generally satisfied, committed and perceived their partner as exhibiting an immediate style.

Table 4.1

Descriptive Statistics of Scales

	Mean	No. of Items	Standard Deviation	Cronbach Alphas
Satisfaction	5.46	5	1.44	.94
Commitment	5.69	5	1.26	.87
Immediate Style	5.44	7	1.20	.90

Table 4.1 also reports on reliability of scales used in this survey. Reliabilities were checked by calculating Cronbach alpha scores for each scale. Using this test, an alpha score of .70 or better indicates an acceptable level of reliability (Wrench et al., 2008). This test assesses the consistency of answers to questionnaire items and checks the reliability of a scale. Cronbach alpha scores for satisfaction (a=.94), commitment (a=.87), and immediacy (a=.90) confirm the scale reliability reported in previous studies for each scale.

In order to test the construct validity of the satisfaction, commitment and immediacy scales, the researcher conducted exploratory factor analyses with orthogonal varimax rotation.

Analysis for the satisfaction scale produced a one-factor solution, accounting for 81.31% of the variance. The analysis also provided a one-factor solution for commitment, accounting for 71.82% of the variance.

The analysis of immediacy scale produced a one factor solution accounting for 64.22% of the variance, but the addition of a second factor accounted for 15.63% more of the variance. However, the second factor consisted of all negatively worded items. Negatively worded items ask about negative feelings rather than positive ones, and are reverse coded for statistical analysis. For example, "my partner communicates coldness" would be considered a negatively worded item while "my partner communicates warmth" would be the positively worded form of the question. Since reliability is high, and a second factor only reflects the negatively worded items, the analysis confirmed the single factor structure of the immediacy scale. The two combined factors accounted for 79.85% of the variance.

Table 4.2 displays the distribution of technology use among respondents. Participants indicated how often they used each of the five technologies when communicating with their romantic partners: face-to-face (FTF), telephone (TEL), E-mail (EML), personal electronic communication (PEC), and public electronic communication (BEC). Participants chose from one of five categories of frequency: several times a day, several times a week, several times a month, several times a year, or less than yearly/never. The table specifies the percentage of the sample who used each technology and how often. Individuals reported that they communicated most

using PEC (71.7% answered several times a day) while the least used technology was BEC. Only 17% used BEC several times a day, while over 20% of the sample never used the technology.

Table 4.2

Use of Technology Distribution

	Frequency				
Technology	Several times a day	Several times a week	Several times a month	Several times a year	Less than Yearly/ Never
FTF	40.4%	31.5%	21.0%	4.8%	2.2%
TEL	55.4%	31.5%	9.6%	1.0%	2.5%
EML	34.1%	15.0%	21.0%	15.0%	15.0%
PEC	71.7%	17.5%	4.5%	2.9%	3.5%
BEC	17.2%	28.0%	25.8%	6.4%	22.6%

Inferential Results

Blocking allows for a more direct test of interaction effects using MANOVA. Blocking is grouping similar respondents' answers into categories (Peck, Olsen, & Devore, 2009). On the other hand, natural blocking is an attempt to put subjects into groups of nearly equal proportions. Blocking into two categories attempts to put approximately 50% of the sample into each category, and blocking into three categories attempts to put approximately 33% of the sample into each category. Respondents in this research were blocked for responses to use of each technology condition and perceived partner immediate communicator style. In order to test hypotheses, the researcher used a natural blocking method.

For the use of technology and an immediate style, the researcher examined the percentages of the sample that answered in a particular way. Splitting technology into a two category system of high/low produced distributions closer to equality than a three category system of high/medium/low. High FTF use consisted of 41% of the sample (several times a day), while low use classification included all other answers. High TEL use (several times a day) comprised 55% of the sample while all other answers made up the remaining low use (45%). Those using EML several times a day, week or month made up high use (51.7%), while the remaining percentages and scores fell into the low classification. PEC presented a challenge in that 71.8% percent of the sample answered several times a day. The researcher concluded that this answer, while not close to the preferred 50%, was the natural break for high use and low use included all other answers. Those reporting on BEC that answered several times a day or week (47.5%) were high use, and all others were low. Although technology was blocked into two categories, the more natural blocking for the immediate communicator style was three categories. Scores ranging from 1-4.86 were a low level of immediacy (33%), 4.87-6.14 was a medium level (34%), and 6.15-7 was a high level (33%).

Table 4.3 reports means for satisfaction in each of the technology (high/low) and immediate style (high/medium/low) conditions. Table 4.4 reports means for commitment in each of the technology (high/low) and immediate style (high/medium/low) conditions. There are very small changes in the relational outcomes across levels of technology use, but these outcomes have larger differences across levels of immediacy. The statistical analyses described below would test the significance of these patterns.

Table 4.3

Satisfaction Means

_	Level		
Variable	High	Medium	Low
FTF Use	5.65	-	5.39
TEL Use	5.57	-	5.40
EML Use	5.64	-	5.43
PEC Use	5.67	-	5.06
BEC Use	5.27	-	5.54
Immediate Style	6.50	5.82	4.29

Table 4.4

Commitment Means

	Level		
Variable	High	Medium	Low
FTF Use	5.82	-	5.59
TEL Use	5.83	-	5.49
EML Use	5.99	-	5.55
PEC Use	5.84	-	5.29
BEC Use	5.61	-	5.70
Immediate Style	6.38	5.77	5.02

The researcher performed a series of multivariate analyses of variance (MANOVAs) using 2 (technology high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design. SPSS produces outputs that indicate main effect and interaction effects of the two independent variables. Outputs include computations of an *F* score based on the Wilks Lambda procedure.

The MANOVA analysis, using a 2 (FTF high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design searched for main effects and interaction effects of variables. There was no significant difference in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low users of FTF (F(2, 286)=0.39, n.s.). There were significant differences in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high, medium, and low levels of immediate style (F(4, 572)=42.93, p<.01) that accounted for 23% of the variance in relational outcomes. Bonferonni post hoc procedures revealed that those subjects communicating with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. The analysis revealed that there was no significant interaction effect between levels of FTF use and levels of immediate communicator style (F(4, 572)=0.99, n.s).

The MANOVA analysis, using a 2 (TEL high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design searched for main effects and interaction effects. There was no significant difference in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low users of TEL (F(2, 286)=1.80, n.s.). There were significant differences in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high, medium, and low levels of

immediate style (F(4, 572)=45.61, p<.01) that accounted for 24% of the variance in relational outcomes. Again, Bonferonni post hoc procedures revealed that those subjects communicating with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. The MANOVA revealed that there was no significant interaction between the levels of immediate communicator style and the levels of TEL use (F(4, 572)=1.04, n.s.).

The MANOVA analysis, using a 2 (EML high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design searched for main effect and interaction effect results. There was no significant difference in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low users of EML (F(2, 286)=1.00, n.s.). But again, there were significant differences in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high, medium, and low levels of immediate style (F(4, 572)=44.30, p<.01) that accounted for 24% of the variance in relational outcomes. Bonferonni post hoc procedures revealed that those subjects communicating with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. The analysis revealed that there was no interaction between levels of immediate communicator style and levels of EML use (F(4, 572)=0.71, n.s.).

The MANOVA analysis, using a 2 (PEC high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design searched for main effects and interaction effects. There was a significant difference in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low users of PEC (F(2, 286)=3.81, p<.05), which accounted for only 3% of the variance in relational outcomes. Those using a high frequency of PEC experienced more positive outcomes than those at the lower level. There were significant differences in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high, medium, and low levels of immediate style (F(4, 572)=39.55, p<.01) that accounted for 22% of the variance in relational outcomes. Once more, Bonferonni post hoc procedures revealed that those subjects communicating with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. The MANOVA revealed that, again, there was no interaction between an immediate communicator style and the use of PEC (F(4, 572)=1.54, n.s).

The MANOVA analysis, using a 2 (BEC high/low) x 3 (immediacy high/medium/low) factorial design explored main effect and interaction effect results. There was no significant difference in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low users of BEC (F(2, 286)=0.67, n.s.). There were significant differences in the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high, medium, and low levels of immediate style (F(4, 572)=45.28, p<.01) that accounted for 24% of the variance in relational outcomes. Again, Bonferonni post hoc procedures revealed that those subjects communicating

with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. The analysis again revealed that there was no interaction between an immediate communicator style and the use of BEC (F(4, 572)=0.35, n.s.).

Hypothesis 1 predicted that here would be significantly greater combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) for partners who use a more immediate communicator style than for partners who use a less immediate communicator style. This was true for each of the five MANOVAs. The data supported hypothesis one.

Hypothesis 2 predicted that there would be no significant difference of combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low FTF users. This was true for the MANOVA run for analysis for levels of FTF condition. The data supported hypothesis two.

Hypothesis 3 suggested that there would be no significant difference of combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low TEL users. This was true for the MANOVA analysis for levels of TEL use. The data also supported hypothesis three.

Hypothesis 4 predicted that there would be no significant difference of combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low EML users. This was true for the MANOVA analysis for levels of EML use. The data supported hypothesis four as well.

Hypothesis 5 predicted that there would be no significant difference of combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low PEC users. The results suggest a marginal relationship between PEC and relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment), but provides weak support for rejecting the hypothesis. Data did not support hypothesis five.

Hypothesis 6 predicted that there would be no significant difference of combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment) between high and low BEC users. This was true for the MANOVA analysis for levels of BEC use. The data supported hypothesis six.

Hypothesis 7 suggested that there would be no interaction effect between the level of immediate communication style and the levels of use of any technology on the combined relational outcomes (satisfaction and commitment). This was true for all five MANOVAs. The data also supported hypothesis 7.

Subjects communicating with partners using a high level of immediacy style experienced more combined positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at medium or low levels of immediacy, and those subjects communicating with partners using a medium level of immediacy style experienced more combined positive relational outcomes than those communicating with partners at the low level of immediacy. This was true regardless of the frequency of technology use. Subjects communicating with partners using a high level of face-to-face communication, telephone use, E-mail use, or public electronic communication experienced no significant difference in combined positive relational outcomes than subjects communicating with partners at a low level of use. Subjects communicating with partners using a high level of private electronic communication did experience somewhat greater combined positive relational

outcomes than those communicating at a low level of use. The levels of immediacy did not interact with the levels of technology use to produce significant differences in combined positive relational outcomes. The results supported six of seven hypotheses.

Summary

This chapter reported on descriptive and inferential statistics of this research. First, the researcher included an analysis of sample statistics, and then reported survey means, standard deviation and survey reliability. This was followed by results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm factor structure of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales. Finally, the researcher reported on results from a series of MANOVAs to test hypotheses. Results demonstrated that difference in communication style proved to be more important to explaining relational outcomes than differences in the use of technology. Results supported six out of seven hypotheses.

This next and final chapter includes a discussion of the results reported in this chapter.

The first section of the chapter describes how this study might contribute to the understanding of communication technology and relational outcomes in romantic relationships, and might add to both the interpersonal and communication technology areas of research. The next section describes four different areas for future research. In the final section, the researcher reviews results and explains four possible limitations of the study.

Chapter V

Discussion

The first chapter included general definitions and explanations of two relational outcomes: satisfaction and commitment. The first chapter also included a preliminary review of literature, and introduced conflicting research surrounding communication technology and relational outcomes. The researcher explained communicator style, linked it to relational outcomes through research, and discussed it in terms of communication behaviors that may address conflicts in the technology research.

The second chapter contained a more detailed review of literature about relational outcomes regarding communication technology. The researcher provided definitions and explanations of all variables in this research: commitment, satisfaction, communication technology, and immediate communication style. Additionally the second chapter included a broad examination of findings from previous communication research regarding the relationship between the use of electronic communication technology (ECT) and relational outcomes. This examination also included research about the relationship between communicator style and immediacy. The researcher addressed the conflicting results in the literature surrounding communication technology effects on relational outcomes and suggested that an immediate communication style may be more important than technology use. This proposition led to seven hypotheses.

The third chapter included a description of the method. The researcher clarified the sampling procedure and measures for commitment, satisfaction, technology use and an immediate style. The previous section also included descriptions and explanations of statistical methods to test hypotheses.

The fourth chapter reported on data analyses and the descriptive and inferential statistics from that analysis. First, the chapter included a display of sample statistics, followed by a report of survey means, standard deviation and survey reliability. Next the research discussed results of exploratory factor analyses to confirm the factor structure of the immediacy, satisfaction and commitment scales. Finally, the researcher reported on results from a series of MANOVAs that tested and supported six out of seven hypotheses.

This next and final chapter includes a discussion of the results reported in this chapter. First, the researcher reviews results and explains four possible limitations of the study. The next section of the chapter describes how this research might contribute to the better understanding of communication technology and relational outcomes in romantic relationships, and might add to both the interpersonal and communication technology areas of research. The final section describes four different areas for future research.

Implications

This study sampled individuals enrolled in a basic required course at a Southwestern University. The subjects completed on-line surveys regarding their feelings about their romantic relationship (satisfaction and commitment), perceptions of their partners' immediate communicator style, and frequency of using various types of communication technology. The researcher confirmed the reliability and factor structure of all scales. Inferential results demonstrated a significant main

effect for an immediate communicator style, and a statistically significant, but small, main effect for the use of PEC on the combined relational outcomes of satisfaction and commitment. The use of FTF, TEL, EML, and BEC had no significant effect on the relational outcomes. There were no interaction effects between the frequency of using various technologies and the immediate communicator style. These findings support four conclusions that add to the understanding communication technology and romantic relationships. First, the analyses of scales for satisfaction, commitment, and an immediate style confirm previous results that the scales are reliable and valid. Second, there are minimal effects for the use of technology. Third, PEC has a surprising relationship to positive relational outcomes. The final, and most unique implication for this study, is the significance of communication style.

The first way this thesis adds to communication research is the reinforcement of existing scales: immediacy, satisfaction and commitment. Through analysis, the reliability and validity of the adapted perceived immediate style measure was similar to previous uses of the scale.

Although two factors were revealed from the exploratory factor analysis, the second factor is a result of negative wording and adds little to the variance explained. In all, this suggests comparable validity. The scale also produced a high alpha score for reliability. Additionally, results from analysis of the Investment Model satisfaction and commitment scales confirmed the validity and reliability. Both of the outcome scales used from the model produced high alpha scores, and the exploratory factor analysis revealed only one factor for each scale.

Second, the results support the claim that the choice and frequency of use of a particular technology are irrelevant to relational outcomes. This finding supports previous studies and theoretical arguments (Reicher, Spears, & Postmes, 1995; Lea & Spears, 1992; Walther, 1992).

Although different technologies have different cue processing capabilities, the results in this thesis can lead to the conclusion that the frequent use of one technology does not produce more positive relational outcomes than the frequent use of another technology.

One possibility is that individuals may be adapting their communication successfully over various technologies. This adaptation may be related to the sample, primarily 18-24 year-olds college students. These students grew up with technological change and have ready access to these technologies. The norm for these individuals may be to adjust their individual communication to different technologies to reap similar relational benefits.

A third insight into communication technology in romantic relationships is surprising. One pattern in the past research highlights the potential for FTF communication to relate more to relational outcomes than other technologies. Additionally, the second and third patterns in previous research emphasized no difference between specific technologies. In the results for this study, PEC use appears to be the only technology significantly related to relational outcomes. A large number (71%) of the sample communicate several times a day via PEC with their romantic partner; this is a greater frequency than FTF and TEL. PEC has become pervasive in the romantic relationships of younger generations. This pervasiveness suggests that these younger individuals may be relying on PEC as a crucial form of communication. Rather than PEC affecting relational outcomes, the relationship might be reversed. That is, the more satisfied and committed an individual is in a romantic relationship, the more they might use PEC to maintain their relationships, and less PEC use might signal less satisfaction and commitment. The frequency of use of PEC does not account for nearly as much variance as an immediate

communicator style, but that there is any minimal main effect at all suggests further investigation.

Finally, the unique contribution of this thesis to communication technology research is the addition of *communication style* to the investigation of technology use and relational outcomes. Previous communication technology and relational outcome research focuses on the use and frequency of use of technology and ignores the importance of how people used technology to communicate. Communication style, specifically immediate communication style, is a significant factor in all technology conditions (FTF, TEL, EML, PEC, and BEC). No matter the technology, perception of an immediate communicator style is significantly related to how a person feels about his or her relationship. These results point to the conclusion that communication style affects relational outcomes more than just individuals' choice and frequency of use of technology. When a communicator adapts cues to a particular technology to have their partner perceive a more immediate communication style, the partner will also feel more positive relational outcomes in any technology condition. While assuming that only one variable (i.e. frequency of use of technology) affects relational outcomes directly is parsimonious, additional variables (i.e. immediacy) also have a relationship with these outcomes. This realization demonstrates communication via various technologies is more complex than once thought.

Future Research

Further research should explore four areas. Research should investigate generational and socioeconomic differences. Researchers should also focus their research to include more and different communication variables related to communication technology. And finally, future research should continue the investigation of the Investment Model.

First, future investigations may seek to gather a sample with representation of multiple generations to understand differences between age groups. Individuals adopting technology midlife could use technology differently than an individual who has grown up with that technology. This difference of technology use may create different perceptions about the technology, communication or relationships. An incorporation of multiple generations may show different technology use, communication patterns, and relational outcomes when comparing an earlier generation to a newer generation.

Additionally, researchers should seek to include representation of individuals from all socio-economic statuses to understand how groups might differ in relation to access and availability. Individuals adopting technology based on financial ability could use technology differently than an individual who has less financial limitations. This difference of technology use may create different perceptions about the technology, communication and/or relationship. Technologies' effects on relational outcomes may vary based on availability. Including representation of multiple socio-economic statuses may show a difference of communication patterns, technology use, and relational outcomes between statuses.

Second, a broader investigation of communication variables and relational outcome variables with technologies is necessary. In furthering this line of research, investigations should include other forms of communication styles (open, friendly, attentive, supportive, responsive, etc.) and behaviors (compulsion, addiction, etc.) to better understand how different types of communication might relate to relational outcomes and different communication technologies.

Future studies should also include more and different relational outcomes to build upon the current research. Future research could examine relational outcomes such as intimacy, breadth, depth, attraction and/or trust when investigating relationships communicating using technology. This inclusion could help to better understand which other relational outcomes can be related to communication, or technology.

A final recommendation for future research is further investigation into elements of the Investment Model. This study only used two of the four scales out of the model: satisfaction and commitment. The two other elements, quality of alternatives and investment size, make up the rest of the Investment Model. Having respondents complete all four of these elements together would provide a more comprehensive view of investment in relationships communicating using various technologies. Immediacy and communication technology may influence certain elements of the Investment Model (quality of alternatives, investment size and satisfaction) which then lead to greater commitment. Knowledge of this process will add to better understanding of the Investment Model.

Limitations

There are four limitations to the methods used in this research that should be addressed. First, there are limitations to generalizing from this sample. Secondly, the study might have been stronger had the survey been more specific about communication behaviors. A third limitation is due to the technology typology operationalized in the study. A fourth and final limitation of the study is in regard to the survey choices for use of technology.

The first limitation is common to many academic studies. The sample consisted primarily of 18-25 year-old college students in the Southwest United States. One can only directly

generalize the results to this age and geographically-specific group. Individuals in this demographic classification studied in this research have grown up with the technology and are accustomed to using it. This sample in this research did not appropriately represent mix of individuals of multiple generations that may have experiences with technology. This unsampled age group could have expanded the generalizability of the study.

The homogenous nature of the sample also affects generalizibility of the sample to different socio-economic statuses. Contemporary communication technology is often expensive which creates a digital divide where some individuals are not able to possess or use certain technologies because of their economic status or financial stability (Norris, 2001). The subjects in this study are generally able to access a wide variety of technologies because of parental funding or availability on campus. The sample did not represent segments of the population that might find some technologies unavailable, and that may experience different communication technology and relational outcomes. To insure greater heterogeneity of the sample and to increase the external validity of findings, the researcher could have sampled from a larger national population. Additionally, a stratified random sample could have also been used to ensure representations of all age and socio-economic classes.

A second limitation to this study is the lack of a description of specific behaviors that lead to the perception of an immediate communicator style. The generalized immediacy scale left interpretations of immediate behaviors to the discretion of participants when using different technologies. When asked if their partner "communicates warmth", the participant might assess this based on language choice, tone of message, tone of voice, nonverbal facial expressions, etc. Because the questions are not specific, there is no way to attribute specific behaviors to the

outcomes. Although it would have lengthened the survey, the researcher could have created a more specific immediacy scale for each technology. Instead of asking a blanket question, like the prior example, for all technologies, the scale could have been altered based on each technology: The question for FTF interactions might specify a "warm vocal tone", while the question for any textual media could indicate a "warm tone in their use of language". Nevertheless, one option would have been a longer and more specific set of scales.

A third limitation is the typology of communication technologies. While Barron's (2008) typology of communication provides a more comprehensive categorization of technology than used in previous studies, the typology does not include mutually exclusive categories. The current typology classifies communication technologies by synchronicity, message length, message privacy, and geographic limitations. However, these designations omit the difference in visual and vocal capabilities of different technologies. Omitting these characteristics may lead to a misunderstanding of the technology and its effect. Furthermore, there is the tendency for convergence between technologies. That is, the availability of multiple ways of communicating on just few devices challenges the boundaries on any set of categories. Facebook includes postings and comments, examples of BEC, but Facebook also includes the option to send private instant messages, an example of PEC, and the option to E-mail as well. The solution may have been to ask about the specific technology (e.g., text messaging, IM, Facebook Messenger) rather than a class of technologies (e.g., PEC).

Finally, a fourth limitation of this study is the answer choices provided for frequency of technology use. The answers used for this study (several times a day, several times a week, several times a month, several times a year, less than yearly/ never) might not be a precise

representation of the number of interactions in relational communication. In some instances, a majority of the sample answered (up to 71%) 'several times a day'. To better understand the difference of technology use, more choices might have been more valid. The researcher could have chosen to use a different type of response (i.e. choose the number of episodes: 1-500 in a given time frame) to produce a more accurate distribution of high and low frequency of technology use.

Summary

This thesis began the first chapter with a statement of purpose and significance, followed by a brief overview of relational outcomes, technology, a conflict in the literature, and an immediate communicator style. The second chapter continued with a more representative review of literature about the relational outcomes, conflicting theoretical and empirical patterns, the review of communicator style, and development of seven hypotheses. The third chapter reviewed methods: sampling procedure, measurement, design, and statistical analysis. The fourth chapter reported on descriptive and inferential statistics from analysis and confirmed six out of the seven hypotheses. This fifth and final chapter discussed results of this research: implications of results, suggestions for future research, and limitations to the study.

The aim of this study was to examine the relationship between an immediate communicator style, the use of technologies, and relational outcomes. The researcher examined relational outcomes of satisfaction and commitment in relationship to their perceived partners' immediate communicator style and the frequency of using five different technologies: face-to-face communication (FTF), telephone (TEL), E-mail (EML), private electronic communication (PEC), and public electronic communication (BEC). By examining these variables we gain

insight into the nature of relationships that communicate using various technologies. Results of this study indicate that face-to-face is no longer the most frequent form of communication among young college students, and romantic partners now maintain relationships through a variety of technology. It is important to understand how the use of technologies affects romantic relationships.

Technology has become pervasive in society. Smart phones, Skype, Facebook, AIM, Twitter, blogs, forums, and videophones are just a few of the ways that individuals are communicating with their romantic partners. This study attempted to explore a range of these technologies based on various attributes. Previous research examining technology and relational outcomes were conflicting. One theoretical approach suggests diminished relational outcomes when communicating using media when compared to FTF. A different perspective suggested no differences or minimal effects in relational outcomes when comparing relationships communicating through FTF or ECT. A final pattern suggested some conditional effects. This study used measures common to the previous research in an effort to confirm scales and to clarify and extend this previous research.

Results of this study suggest that, generally, the frequency of use of any given technology has no significant relationship with relational outcomes. Individuals may be adapting their communication successfully over various technologies. The college students in this study may have grown up with and may have become accustomed to adapting messages over various technologies. However, the use of private electronic communication does have a small but significant main effect. Individuals who are satisfied and committed will want to communicate

more with their romantic partner. The more satisfied and committed an individual is, the more likely they will be to have a higher frequency of use of a prominent technology, in this case PEC.

This research tried to address the conflicting nature of the technology and relational outcomes literature by adding another variable: an immediate communicator style. Style is, in essence, how individuals communicate to signal meaning of messages. Interpersonal communication researchers have associated three styles with the relational outcomes: open, friendly, and attentive. Results demonstrate these three are positively related to both satisfaction and commitment. Norton (1983) describes behaviors for each of these styles, and all these behaviors align with immediacy behaviors. In an attempt to simplify measurement, the researcher chose to measure an immediate style behavior instead of multiple styles.

Participants filled out the immediacy scale from The Relational Communication Scale.

Analysis of the scale confirms reliability and validity. Results from the statistical analysis show a significant main effect for the immediate communicator style on relational outcomes, no matter the technology condition. Immediacy accounted for around 24% of the variance. The most unique addition to the interpersonal and communication technology literature is that the researcher integrated immediate style as an independent communication variable to the study of communication technology and relational outcomes. The addition of a third variable limits parsimony, but it allows for more insight into the nature of romantic relationships that maintain relationships using various technologies. The perception of an immediate communicator style is, by far, more important to relational outcomes than frequency of use of any technology examined in this study.

APPENDIX A

INFORMED CONSENT

Thank you for your decision to contribute to research in the communication field!

My name is Stephanie Pridgen and I am collecting data for a graduate research project. The purpose of this study is to understand how communication relates to how you think and feel about a relationship.

The survey should only take 10-15 minutes to complete. Make sure to read directions carefully, and mark appropriate answer choices.

All survey responses are anonymous. This research has been approved by the Texas State University Institutional Review Board (# 2010K6468), and Dr. Philip Salem of the Department of Communication Studies.

Please be advised that if you do decide to participate, you are free to withdraw from the study at any time. If you do, it cannot affect your relationship with the Communication Studies Department, or Texas State University – San Marcos. You may withdraw your consent to participate at any time by notifying the researcher or by ceasing your completion of the survey. You may also choose not to answer any question(s) for any reason.

If you have any questions regarding this research, you may contact Stephanie Pridgen. If requested, a summary of the findings of this research will be provided to participants at the completion of the study. To obtain information please contact the researcher at sp1106@txstate.edu or (512) 757-3388.

Your answers will go to help better the understanding about communication in romantic relationships. Thank you again so much for your participation!

1. If you choose not to participate, please click "NO". If you understand the above conditions, and agree to participate in this study, please click "YES".

YES NO

APPENDIX B

PARTICIPANT QUESTIONNAIRE

2. Are you 18-years-of-age or older?

 $^{\circ}$ YES

involvement.

° NO
A romantic relationship refers to marriage, lovers or significant others. These relationships are similar to other close relationships in many ways, but romantic relationships go far beyond the idea of just loving someone. To be 'in love' is considered more intimate and passionate. While physical intimacy might be common in a romantic relationship, it is not necessarily present and is not required.
3. Are you in a romantic relationship?
° YES ° NO
What do you think about your romantic relationship?
On the next couple of pages are a set of statements about your romantic relationship. When an item refers to 'partner', it means your current romantic partner. In reference to 'relationship' the item is asking about your current romantic relationship.
Satisfaction is the degree to which your romantic partner fulfills your expectations of intimacy (sharing personal thoughts, secrets, etc.), companionship (doing things together, enjoying each

other's company, etc.), affection, security (trusting, comfortable, etc.), and emotional

4. How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

	Strong Disagr	ee Disagre	e Somewha Disagree	at Neutra	l ^{Somewha} Agree	at Agree	Strongly Agree
I feel satisfied with our	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
relationship.							
My relationship is much better than	1 O	0	0	0	0	0	0
others' relationships.							
My relationship is close to ideal.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Our relationship makes me very	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
happy.							
Our relationship does a good job of	:						
fulfilling my needs for intimacy,	0	0		0		0	
companionship, etc.							

The quality of alternatives to your romantic partner is the degree to which your needs (intimacy, companionship, affection, security, emotional involvement) could be fulfilled by someone other than your romantic partner.

5. How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

	Strongly disagree	1715/1916	ee Somewha disagree	it Neutra	l Somewha agree	^{it} Agre	eStrongly agree
The people (other than my partner) with whom I might become	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
involved are very appealing.							
My alternatives to our relationship							
are close to ideal (dating another,	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
spending time with friends or on							
your own, etc).							
If I weren't dating my partner, I	_	_	_	~	0	_	0
would do fine - I would find	U	0	0	0	0	U	O
another appealing person to date.							
My alternatives are attractive to me	_	0	0	_	_	0	
(dating another, spending time with		U	U	0	0	-	U
friends or on your own, etc.).							
My needs for intimacy,							
companionship, etc., could easily	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
be fulfilled by an alternative							
relationship.							

Investment size is how much you put into the relationship (disclosing secrets, amount of time), how closely tied you are to your partner (share many memories, personal identity is linked to partner) and how difficult it would be to replace your relationship.

6. How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

	Strongly disagree D	isagree	Somewhat disagree	Neutral	Somewha agree	^t Agree	Strongly agree
I have put a great deal into our relationship that I would lose if the relationship were to end.	0	0	O	0	0	0	0
Many aspects of my life have become linked to my partner (recreational activities, etc.) and I	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
would lose all of this if we were to break up.							
I feel very involved in our relationship - like I have put a grea deal into it.	t C	0	0	0	0	0	0
My relationships with friends and family members would be	0	0	o	0	0	0	0
complicated if my partner and I were to break up (e.g. partner is friends with people I care about).	***	***	<u>~</u>	~	***	~	*
Compared to other people I know, have invested a great deal in my relationship with my partner.	C	0	o	0	0	0	0

Commitment is the drive for an individual to remain in a relationship. An individual decides to persist in a relationship due to a degree of contentment, obligation and perception of obstacles to the relationship.

7. How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

	Strongly disagree	Disagre	e Somewha disagree	^t Neutral	Somewha agree	it Agree	Strongly agree
I want our relationship to last for a very long time.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
I am committed to maintaining my relationship with my partner.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

	Strongl disagre	^y Disagre	ee Somewh disagree	at Neutra	l ^{Somewha} agree	at Agree	Strongly agree
I want our relationship to last	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
forever.							
I would not feel very upset if our					_	_	_
relationship were to end in the near	. 0	0	0	0	O	0	O
future.							
I am oriented toward the long-term							
future of my relationship (e.g. I	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
imagine being with my partner							
several years from now).							

Communication is an exchange of messages between two people to create a shared meaning of your perceptions about the world around you. This message exchange can happen through various media (face-to-face, telephone, e-mail, text message etc.)

Please think about when you communicate with your romantic partner. How does your romantic partner communicate with you? Below are a set of statements that describe your partner's communication.

8. How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

	Strongly Disagre	y eDisagre	Somewha Disagree	at Neutral	Somewhat Agree	at Agree	Strongly Agree
He/She is intensely involved in our	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
communication.							
He/She finds our communication	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
stimulating.							
He/She communicates coldness	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
rather than warmth.							
He/She creates a sense of distance	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
between us.							
He/She acts bored by our	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
communication.							
He/She is interested in	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
communicating with me.							
He/She shows enthusiasm while	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
communication with me.							

	ace-to-face communication occurs when both parties exchange messages in the same graphic location at the same time and do not use other technologies.
Ho	w often do you communicate with your romantic partner face-to-face?
0	Several Times a Day
0	Several Times a Week
0	Several Times a Month
0	Several Times a Year
0	Less than Yearly/ Never
exc lan	Telephone communication allows individuals in different locations to speak to or hange messages with each other at the same time. This category would include both d and cell phone lines. With the advancement of technology, this category also ompasses video and voice calls placed over the internet (EX: Vonage or Skype).
Ho	w often do you communicate with your romantic partner over telephone?
0	Several Times a Day
0	Several Times a Week
0	Several Times a Month
0	Several Times a Year
0	Less than Yearly/ Never
allo con con	E-mail is an electronic technology that digitally transmits textual messages. E-mail ws two individuals to exchange messages while being in different places and the munication messages can be sent at different times. E-mail can be accessed through puter environments, and - with advances in technology software and networks - hand-d devices.
	w often do you communicate with your romantic partner via E-mail?
0	Several Times a Day
O	Several Times a Week
0	Several Times a Month
0	Several Times a Year
0	Less than Yearly/ Never

12. Private electronic communication is any exchange of messages that is not face-to-face, telephone, or e-mail and is only viewed by the two relational partners involved in the conversation. It can be simultaneous message exchange or include long response times. Instant messages (Yahoo, AOL Instant Messenger, Blackberry Messenger, Facebook Messenger) or text messages (SMS, MMS) fall into this category.

How often do you communicate with your romantic partner using private electronic communication?

\circ	~
	Several Times a Day
0	Several Times a Week
0	Several Times a Month
0	Several Times a Year
0	Less than Yearly/ Never

13. Public Electronic Communication is the exchange of messages between two people in different places and the messages may not be transmitted at the same time. Also, third-party individuals can interact in the conversation between you and your partner. Facebook Wall posts, Twitter, and other social network Web sites allow communication between individuals to be publicly transmitted or displayed. This would also include an exchange of comments on blogs. Individuals use smart phones, hand-held devices and computers to access these programs and Websites that allow for this type of communication.

How often do you communicate with your romantic partner using public electronic communication?

-	
0	Several Times a Day
0	Several Times a Week
0	Several Times a Month
0	Several Times a Year
0	Less than Yearly/ Never

Plea	ase provide information about yourself.
14.	What is your biological sex?
0	Male Female
15.	What is your age?
0	18-24 25-34 35-44 45-54 55 or older
16.	What is your race/ethnicity?
000000	What is your race/ethnicity? White/ Caucasian Black/ African-American Hispanic/ Latino Asian Native American Other

REFERENCES

- Andersen, J. (1979). Teacher immediacy as a predictor of teaching effectiveness.

 *Communication Yearbook, 3, 543-559.
- Andersen, P. (1998). The cognitive valence theory of intimate communication. In Palmer, M. & Barnett, G. (Eds.) *Progress in Communication Sciences*, (pp. 39-72). Stamford, CT: Ablex Publishing Corp.
- Anderson, K., Jensen, K., & McGee, D. (2000, November 12). Examining the relationship between communicator style and immediacy in the college classroom. Paper presented at the annual convention of the National Communication Association, Seattle, Washington.
- Barnes, S. (1999). Education and technology: A cultural Faustian bargain. *Bulletin of Science*, *Technology & Society*, 19 (1), 11-16.
- Baron, N. S. (2008). *Always on. Language in an online and mobile world.* Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.
- Baym, N., Zhang, Y., Kunkel, A., Ledbetter, A., & Lin, M. (2007). Relational quality and media use in interpersonal relationships. *New Media and Society*, *9*(5), 735-752.
- Boyd, D. M., & Ellison, N. B. (2007). Social network sites: Definition, history, and scholarship. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 13(1), 210-230.
- Buller, M., & Buller, D. (1987). Physician's communication style and patients' satisfaction. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 28(4), 375-388.

- Burgoon, J., & Hale, J. (1984). The fundamental topoi f relational communication.

 Communication Monographs, 51, 193-214.
- Burgoon, J., & Hale, J. (1987). Validation and measurement of the fundamental themes of relational communication. *Communication Monographs*, *54*, 19-41.
- Burke, K., & Chidambaram, L. (1999). How much bandwidth is enough? A longitudinal examination of media characteristics and group outcomes. *MIS Quarterly*, 23(4), 557-579.
- Christophel, D. (1990). The relationships among teacher immediacy behaviors, student motivation and learning. *Communication Education*, *39*, 323-342.
- Cramer, D. (2004a). Satisfaction with a romantic relationship, depression, support and conflict.

 *Psychology and Psychotherapy: Theory Research and Practice, 77, 449-461.
- Cramer, D. (2004b). Emotional support, conflict, depression, and relationship satisfaction in a romantic partner. *The Journal of Psychology*, *138*(6), 532-542.
- Dance, F. E. X., & Larson, C. E, (1972). Speech communication: Concepts and behavior. NY: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Dennis, A., Fuller, R., & Valacich, J. (2008). Media, tasks, and communication processes: A theory of media synchronicity. *MIS Quarterly*, 32(3), 575-600.
- Diamond, L. (2004). Emerging perspectives on distinctions between romantic love and sexual desire. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *13*(3), 116-119.
- Diener, E. (1980). Deindividuation: The absence of self-awareness and self-regulation in group members. In P. B. Paulus, (ed.), *Psychology of group influence* (pp. 209-242). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.

- Doering, N., & Poeschl, S. (2007, May 24). Nonverbal cues in mobile phone text messages: The effects of chronemics and proxemics. Paper presented at annual meeting of International Communication Association conference. San Francisco, CA.
- Frymier, A. (1993). The impact of teacher immediacy on students' motivation; Is the same for all students? *Communication Quarterly*, *41*(4), 454-464.
- Gorham, J. (1988). The relationship between verbal immediacy behaviors and student learning.

 *Communication Education, 37, 40-53.
- Gratz, R., & Salem, P. (1984). Technology and the crisis of self. *Communication Quarterly*, 32(2), 98-103.
- Hendrick, S. (1988). A generic measure of relationship satisfaction. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 50, 93-98.
- Johnson, M. P. (1991). Commitment to personal relationships. In W. H. Jones & D. W. Perlman (Eds), *Advances in personal relationships*. London: Jessica Kingsley.
- Johnson, M. P., Caughlin, J. P., & Huston, T. L. (1999). The tripartite nature of marital commitment: Personal, moral, and structural reasons to stay married. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, *61*, 160-177.
- Kiesler, S., Siegel, J., & McGuire, T. (1984). Social psychological aspects of computer-mediated communication. *American Psychologist*, *39*, 1123–1134.
- Lea, M., & Spears, R. (1992). Paralanguage and social perception in computer-mediated communication. *Journal of Organization Computing*, 2, 321-342.
- Ledbetter, A. (2009). Patterns of media used and multiplexity; associations with sex, geographic location and friendship interdependence. *New Media & Society, 11*, 1187-1208.

- Lemay, E., Clark, M., & Feeney, B. (2007). Projection of responsiveness to needs and the construction of satisfying communal relationships. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 92(5), 834-853.
- Luke, T. (2006). Power and political culture. In Lievrouw, L. & Livingstone, S. (Eds.), *The Handbook of New Media*, (pp. 163-184). London, England: Sage Publications Inc.
- Maguire K., & Kinney T. (2010). When distance is problematic: Communication, coping and relational satisfaction in female college students' long-distance dating relationships. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 38(1), 27-46.
- Mahon, P. Y. (1996). An analysis of the concept of 'patient satisfaction' as it relates to contemporary nursing care. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 24, 1241-1248.
- Mehrabian, A. (1972). Nonverbal Communication. Chicago, IL: Aldine.
- Merill, D., & Reid, R. (1981). Personal styles and effective performance. Radnor, PA: Chilton.
- Meyers, S., & Bryant, L. (2008). The use of behavioral indicators of sibling commitment among emerging adults. *Journal of Family Communication*, 8, 101-125.
- Meyers, S., & Avtgis, T. (1997). The association of socio-communicative style and relational type on perceptions of nonverbal immediacy. *Communication Research Reports*, *14*(3), 339-349.
- Mitchell, A., Castellani, A., Harrington, R., Joseph, J., Doss, B., & Snyder, D. (2008). Predictors of intimacy in couples' discussions of relationship injuries: An observational study. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22(1), 21-29.

- Mottet, T., & Richmond, V. (1998). An inductive analysis of verbal immediacy: Alternative conceptualization of relational verbal approach/avoidance strategies. *Communication Quarterly*, 46(1), 25-40.
- Munzer, S., & Borg, A. (2008). Computer-mediated communication: Synchronicity and compensatory effort. *Applied Cognitive Psychology*, 22, 663-683.
- Naiman, T., & Breed, G. (1975). Gaze duration as a cue for judging conversational tone. Representative Research in Social Psychology, 5(2), 115-122.
- Norton, R. (1983). *Communicator style: Theory applications and measures*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Norris, P. (2001). Digital divide: Civic engagement, information poverty, and the Internet worldwide. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- O'Sullivan, P., Hunt, S., & Lippert, L. (2004). Mediated immediacy: A language of affiliation in a technological age. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 23(4), 464-490.
- Parker, H., Chignell, M., & Ruppenthal, L. (2002). *Measurement of technology mediated*communication style: The communications preferences inventory. Paper presented to the conference of the Centre for Advanced Studies on Collaborative research in Toronto,

 Canada.
- Parks, M., & Roberts, L. (1998). 'Making MOOsic': The development of personal relationships on line and a comparison to their offline counterparts. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 15(4), 517-537.
- Peck, R., Olsen, C., & Devore, J. (2009). *Introduction to statistics and data analysis* (3rd ed.). Belmont, CA: Brooks/ Cole, Cengage Learning.

- Pauley, P., & Emmers-Sommer, T. (2007). The impact of internet technologies on primary and secondary romantic relationship development. *Communication Studies*, 58(4), 411-427.
- Rabby, M. (2007). Relational maintenance and the influence of commitment in online and offline relationships. *Communication Studies*, 58(3), 315-337.
- Ramirez, A., & Zhang, S. (2007). When online meets offline: The effect of modality switching on relational communication. *Communication Monographs*, 74(3), 281-310.
- Reicher, S.D., Spears, R., & Postmes, T. (1995). A social identity model of deindividuation phenomena. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 6, 161-198.
- Rusbult, C. E. (1983). A longitudinal test of the investment model: The development (and deterioration) of satisfaction and commitment in heterosexual involvements. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 45, 101-117.
- Rusbult, C., Martz, J., & Agnew, C. (1998). The investment model scale: Measuring commitment level, satisfaction level, quality of alternatives and investment size. *Personal Relationships*, *5*, 357-391.
- Rogers, E. (1986). Communication technology: The new media in society. NY: The Free Press.
- Salem, P. J. (2009). The complexity of human communication. Cresskill, NJ: Hampton Press.
- Salem, P., Achurra, A., Kline, K., & Pridgen, S. (2010, July 2). *Innovativeness and correlates to communication technology networks*. Paper presented to the Sunbelt conference of the International Network on Social Network Analysis meeting in Riva Del Garda, Italy.
- Salem, P., & Gratz, R. (1989). Computer use and organizational effectiveness. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 2(3), 409-424.

- Scott, V., Mottarella, K., & Lavooy, M. (2006). Does virtual immediacy exist? A brief exploration into reported levels of immediacy of online relationships. *CyberPsychology* & *Behavior*, 9(6), 759-761.
- Sprecher, S., & Hendrick, S. (2004). Self-disclosure in intimate relationships: Associations with individual and relationship characteristics over time. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 23(6), 857-877.
- Stafford, L., Dainton, M., & Haas, S. (2000). Measuring routine and strategic relational maintenance: Scale revision, sex versus gender, and the prediction of relational characteristics. *Communication Monographs*, 67(3), 306-323.
- Stanley, S. (1986). Commitment and the maintenance and enhancement of relationships.

 *Dissertation Abstracts International, 47B, 174.
- Stanley, S., & Markman, H. (1992). Assessing commitment in personal relationships. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, *54*(3), 595-608.
- Sternberg, R. (1986). A triangular theory of love. *Psychological Review*, 93(2), 119–135.
- Thomas, C., Richmond, V., & McCroskey, J. (1994). The association between immediacy and socio-communicative style. *Communication Research Reports*, 11, 107-115.
- Walther, J. (1992) Interpersonal effects in computer-mediated interaction: A relational perspective. *Communication Research*, 19, 52–90.
- Walther, J. (1995). Relational aspects of computer-mediated communication: Experimental observations over time. *Organizational Science*, *6*(2), 186-204.
- Walther, J. (1996). Computer-mediated communication: Impersonal, interpersonal and hyperpersonal interaction. *Communication Research*, 23(1), 3-43.

- Walther, J. (1997). Group and interpersonal effects in international computer-mediated collaboration. *Human Communication Research*, 23(3), 342-369.
- Walther, J., Loh, T., & Granka, L. (2005). Let me count the ways: The interchange of verbal and nonverbal cues in computer mediated and face-to-face affinity. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 24(1), 36-65.
- Wharton, A., Rotolo, T., & Bird, S. (2000). Social context at work: A multilevel analysis of job satisfaction. *Sociological Forum*, *15*(1), 65-90.
- Wrench, J., Thomas-Maddox, C., Richmond V., & McCroskey, J. (2008). *Quantitative research methods for communication: A hands-on approach*. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.
- Zimbardo, P. G. (1970). The human choice: Individuation, reason, and order versus deindividuation, impulse, and chaos. In W. J. Arnold & D. Levine (Eds.), *1969 Nebraska Symposium on motivation* (pp. 237-307). Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.

VITA

Stephanie Elizabeth Pridgen was born in Houston, Texas, on December 17, 1984, the daughter of

Deborah Small Pridgen and Mark Stephen Pridgen. After completing her work at Pearland High

School, Pearland, Texas, in 2003, she entered Texas State University-San Marcos. During this

time, she was employed as a supervisor, Human Resources assistant and marketing

representative for Customer Research International in San Marcos, Texas. She received two

Bachelor of Arts degrees from Texas State in December 2009. In the spring of 2009, Stephanie

was also employed as an Undergraduate Instructional Assistant for the Department of

Communication Studies at Texas State. In January 2009, she entered the Graduate College of

Texas State. During the following years she was employed as Graduate Instructional Assistant,

and Graduate Teaching Assistant for the Department of Communication Studies at Texas State.

She also acted as research assistant on a project led by Dr. Philip Salem and President of Lambda

Pi Eta, the Communication Honor Society, Delta Beta Chapter.

Permanent Address: 102 5th Avenue

Smithville, Texas 78957

This thesis was typed by Stephanie E. Pridgen